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FOREWORD 

The publication of this report is in itself a tribute to the 

initiative and dedication of Chief Judge Browning and his col

leagues on the Ninth Circuit. Faced with what appeared to be 

intractable problems of court congestion and delay, the judges 

resolved to review the court's processes and procedures with the 

aim of increasing productivity w.ithout impairing the quality of 

justice. After seeking recommendations from a variety of 

sources, including the Federal Judicial Center, the court adopted 

a number of innovations designed to expedite the handling of 

appeals. The program also included a commitment by each of the 

judges of the circuit to accept a substantially increased work

load. The dramatic results of this commitment and of these ef-

forts are documented in the pages of this report. 

The judges of the Ninth Circuit, recognizing the desirabil-

ity of assessment and review of any important changes in jUdicial 

administration, asked the Center to conduct an evaluation of the 

program that had been implemented. The results of this evalua-

tion will be of interest not only to the judges of the Ninth Cir-

cuit but also to other courts of appeals facing similar problems. 

It is hoped that this account of the Ninth Circuit's experience 

will make the task of choosing among available innovations, and 

fashioning new alternatives, that much easier for others. 

There is certainly progress, but panaceas are hard to come 

v 



by. If we turn to the 1984 management statistics, the most 

recent available, the median time from the filing of the record 

h 'th C~rcu~t is down to 9.5 months--an to disposition for t e Nln ~ ~ 

enviable record compared with the 1980 high of 17.4 months. How-

th th med ;an time for the twelve regional ever, this is longer an e ~ 

circuits and more than twice as long as the time for the leading 

circuit. The court had absolutely no backlog of cases ready for 

argument at the end of the statistical year--a tribute to the 

there were still more than 4,300 cases pending in the judges--but 

Ninth Circuit on that date. Translated to appeals pending per 

panel, the number drops precipitously to 573, but that is still a 

h d ' Some of the difficulty appears poorer showing than t e me lane 

to be in the time it took from filing until availability for argu

ment or submission, and this may well result in an improved sta-

Yet, ;n 1984 the Ninth Circuit tistical profile in the future. ~ 

was below the median in total appeals terminated per panel, in 

" per J'udgeship, and in unsigned opinions per signed OplnJ_OnS 

judgeship. 

'f' of a_'l th~s, however, is not self-evident. The signl-lcance ~ 

All of us prize the quality of adjudication above all, but we 

have made no attempt to measure it, nor could we do so. Neither, 

let it be clear, have we attempted to address the question of 

whether the nation's largest circuit should be divided into two 

or more circuits. 

What is evident is that, to borrow Professor Dan Meador's 

apt phrase, the crisis of volume continues and promises to con
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tinue in the years ahead. Only a limited number of basic options 

are available. The judiciary can attempt to meet the challenge--

as have the judges of the Ninth Circuit--by increasing the number 

of terminations per judgeship. "Increased productivity" has an 

affirmative ring; but judicial dispositions are not \vidgets, and 

at some point the optimal number of decisions per judge may be 

exceeded. Productivity cannot be increased indefinitely without 

loss in the quality of justice. An obvious alternative is the 

creation of more judgeships. But, while it is clear that addi-

tional judges are already necessary, beyond those recently autho-

rized by Congress, continued expansion in the size of the federal 

judiciary is not without cost. 

Finally, we can consider basic systemic approaches--averting 

the flood by lessening the flow, as Judge Henry Friendly urged 

long ago. Reducing filings seems nigh to impossible, yet this 

could be done by creating new patterns of appellate review of ad-

ministrative law determinations or eliminating or reducing diver-

sity jurisdiction, to mention just two possibilities. 

It may well be that no one of these approaches alone will or 

should suffice, but that each should contribute in some measure. 

This report details the experience of the Ninth Circuit as the 

judges of that court undertook to make their significant contri

bution to the amelioration of the crisis of volume for the bene-

fit of the litigants whose causes they adjudicate. 

A. Leo Levin 
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I. INTRODUCTION 

As an appellate court grows in size, steps must be taken to 

maintain proper judge collegiality and productivity, and to deal 

with the increased burdens of court administration. The Ninth 

Circuit Court of Appeals--the largest appellate court in the fed~ 

eral system--recently adopted a number of practices that resulted 

in notable improvements in the court's performance. Some of 

these practices differ greatly from the traditional procedures 

used by federal circuit courts. This report describes these inno-

vations and their effect on the Ninth Circuit. 

For many years nine judges was deemed the maximum size for a 

federal appellate court. Courts of more than nine judges were 

considered incapable of efficient administration, cooperative 

collegiality, and effective participation in the development of a 

consistent body of circuit law. When the Commission on Revision 

of the Federal Court Appellate System, commonly known as the 

Hruska Commission, considered this issue in 1975, it recommended 

nine judges as the optimal size of a federal appellate court, but 

acknowledged the need for larger circuits in certain circum-· 

stances. The commission also recommended the adoption of a 

limited-membership en banc panel. 

Congress recognized the concern over the growing size of 

federal appellate courts when it considered the need for addi-

tional circuit court judges. The Omnibus Judgeship Act of 1978 

1 
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§6, 28 U.S.C. § 41 (1982), invited circuits with more than fif

teen active circuit court judges to experiment with solutions to 

the problems inherent in managing large appellate courts. 

At the time of this legislation only the Ninth Circuit Court 

0f Appeals and the old Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals had more 

than fifteen active circuit court judges. After considering the 

liQited-membership en banc panel, the Fifth Circuit chose to con

tinue the traditional en banc procedure in which all active 

judges participate. However, the first en banc session following 

the appointment of new judges revealed a problem: In a court of 

this size, the time and effort required in assembling the twenty

four participating judges, obtaining a consensus in the confer

ence, and circulating a draft of the concurring and dissenting 

The opinions made the traditional en banc procedure impractical. 

Fifth Circuit Court of Appeals petitioned Congress to divide the 

circuit. 

On October 14, 1980, Congress passed the Fifth Circuit Court 

of Appeals Reorganization Act of 1980, which, on October 1, 1981, 

divided the Fifth Circuit into a new Fifth Circuit, composed of 

Texas, Louisiana, and Mississippi, and the new Bleventh Circuit, 

composed of Alabama, Georgia, and Florida. Recent congressional 

testimony indicates that the reorganization eliminated the diffi

culties encountered by the old Fifth Circuit. 

After the division, the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals be-

came the largest circuit court in the federal system. Almost 

twice as many appeals are filed in the Ninth Circuit as in the 

average federal circuit. The Ninth Circuit has twenty-three 
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active circuit court judges and soon will have twenty-eight ac

tive judges, more than three times the number of judges previ

ously considered the ideal number for a federal circuit court.1 

The judges of the court reside in thirteen cities spread across 

nine states. Appeals are heard from fifteen federal districts, 

extending from Alaska to Arizona and from Montana to Guam. 

In addition to being the largest, in 1980 the Ninth Circuit 

Court of Appeals was also among the poorest circuits in common 

measures of court performance. The median elapsed time from 

filing of the complete record in an appeal to disposition was 

17.4 months, the longest of all the federal circuits and almost 

twice the national average. The Ninth Circuit had the second 

highest number of pending appeals per judgeship and was among the 

lowest in terms of the number of case participations per active 

circuit court judge. Visiting judges participated in approxi

mately one-fourth of the cases. 

The judges of the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals, under the 

leadership of Chief Judge James R. Browning, accepted Congress's 

invitation to develop proceduros and practices for the adminis

tration of large circuit courts. In 1980 the court adopted a 

local rule and operating procedures permitting limited-membership 

en banc panels, and undertook an extensive effort to modify ex

isting practices to permit more effective administration and 

. 1 .. With the recently approved increase in federal appellate 
Judgesh~ps, eleven of the twelve federal circuit courts of ap
peals, as well as the Court of Appeals for the Federal Circuit, 
now exceed the nine-judge standard. 
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greater productivity. The court adopted many of the recommenda-

tions of the Hru3ka Commission for internal procedures and man-

agement of a large circuit. The internal structure of the court 

was modified to include three administrative divisions, and an 

expanded role for the central legal staff was developed. In 1982 

the Ninth Circuit implemented a number of recommendations made by 

the staff of the Federal JUdicial Center, as well as procedures 

developed by the court to help reduce the backlog of cases 

awaiting argument. These changes, collectively described as the 

2 "Innovations Project," are the subject of this report. 

2. The development of the Innovations Project represents a 
collaborative effort of the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals al.d 
the Federal Judicial Center. In response to a request from the 
court, Michael Leavitt of the Federal Judicial Center prepared a 
report with suggestions for modifying existing court practices. 
Mr. Leavitt's report recommended (1) a program for screening 
cases from the oral argument calendaring track, (2) argument 
panels that would retain their membership for a full five days of 
argument, (3) modifications of publication practices to reduce 
the time spent drafting unpublished dispositions and the length 
of published opinions, (4) a shifting of responsibility for 
drafting opinions to judges who have the fewest cases awaiting 
disposition, and (5) limits on the length of briefs. This last 
recommendation was to be accomplished through a Prebriefing Con
ference Program, which the staff of the circuit had developed in 
a related effort after consulting Mr. Leavitt and others at the 
Center. The Prebriefing Conference Program was later incorpor
ated as part of the Innovations Project. 

Several of Mr. Leavitt's recommendations were rejected by 
the court. A recommendation that the court consider the develop
ment of "team panels," in which judges sit together on a panel 
for the purpose of processing everything concerning a group of 
cases, was rejected, though the court did later adopt and then 
abandon a policy that referred "comeback cases" to the same panel 
that had heard the argument. A recommendation to increase the 
proportion of "at-home" arguments, in which the judges hear more 
cases in the city in which their chambers are located, was re
jected because this would interfere with the opportunity for each 
judge to sit with every other judge. The court also rejected a 
suggestion that there be standards for determining the point at 
which it should consider division of the circuit. A recommenda-
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Written in response to a request by the Ninth Circuit Court 

of Appeals, this report serves two purposes. First, it describes 

the innovations in detail in order to help other courts determine 

whether they would benefit from similar programs. Particular at

tention is paid to the details of three major innovations: the 

Submission-Without-Argument Program, the Prebriefing Conference 

Program, and the modifications in calendaring of oral arguments. 

The overall structure of the court also is outlined. 

Second, the report describes, where possible, the effect of 

the various innovations on case processing. Because many of the 

new procedures were adopted simultaneously, it is difficult to 

uetermine their independent effects. Almost all of the analyses 

compare the functioning of the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals be

lore and after the adoption of the innovations; there are few 

~omparisons of the performance of the Ninth Circuit with that of 

other federal appellate courts. 

This report does not address whether the Ninth Circuit 

should be divided. Division of the circuit involves the consid

eration of issues beyond the scope of this study. 

L~on tha~ the ,court develop "subject-specific" panels, in which 
s~x ~o e~ght Judges are organized into groups that would focus on 
part7cular,subject areas, was deferred and is currently under 
cons~deratlon. The court undertook some of the most notable in
novations on its own initiative. It agreed to increase the num
~)er of days of oral argument from forty to forty-five days per 
1ear . Th~ st~f~ of the circuit developed calendaring practices 
~hat permlt slmllar cases to be placed before the same panel. 
Develo~ment of the limited en banc procedure, as well as imple
mentatlon of the adopted innovations described above was the 
responsibility of the judges and staff of the Ninth Circuit Court 
of Appeals. 
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Information for this report was gathered through personal 

interviews with the judges and staff of the Ninth Circuit Court 

of Appeals, examination of documents and records compiled by the 

court, and analysis of data .contained in the court's automated 

case record system, which provides a detailed record of the 

characteristics of each case and the actions taken by the court 

in resolving the appeal. Several days in November 1983 were 

spent interviewing the staff of the court and collecting infor-

mation and re?orts that describe the various programs. From 

January to February 1984, all of the Ninth Circuit judges were 

interviewed~ either in person or by telephone. The average inter-

view lasted forty-five minutes, though several were cut short by 

the press of judicial duties. 

Information was also obtained from the June 1982 report to 

Congress, submitted by the Ninth Circuit and the Judicial Council, 

describing the circuit's efforts to implement the administrative 

innovations in the Omnibus Judgeship Act of 1978; the 1982 evalu-

ation of the Prebriefing Conference Program conducted by the of-

fice of the circuit executive; and various sections of the Ninth 

Circuit's Handbook for Court Law Clerks. Comparisons of the ef-

fects of the programs were developed independently using the 

Automated Record Management System (ARMS) and the Staff Attorneys 

Data Base (SADB) , unless otherwise noted. 

[' 

Ii 
I; 
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II. FINDINGS AND CONCLUSIONS 

After the implementation of the Innovations Project, and 

despite a period of increasi.ng case fl'll'ng~ - ~ and reduced reliance 

on visiting judges, the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals was suc-

cessful in eliminating its large backlog of cases awaiting sub-
mission. The median time from filing of the complete case record 

to disposition was reduced from 17.4 months in 1980 to 10.5 

months in 1983, with the greatest reductions occurring in the 

period from filing of the last brief to submission of the case 

for argument. 

The most important factor leading to this improvement was 

the increase in the number of active judges in the circuit from 

1979 through 1980, aided by increases l'n the productivity of in-

dividual J'udges. The av b erage num er of case participations by 

active circuit court judges increased by 27 percent, from 229 

cases in 1981 to 291 cases in 1982, while the number of case par-

ticipations by visiting judges was cut in half. 

average participations in single and lead cases 

ciated cases) in other circuits for court year 

Comparisons of 

(excluding asso-

1983 (July 1, 

1982, through June 30, 1983) indicate that the Ninth Circuit 

Court of Appeals ranked sixth among the t\Jelve 
y federal circuit 

courts, Hith an average of 259 participations. 

Three procedures--the modification of oral argument calen-· 

daring practices, the Submission-Without-Argument Program, and 

7 
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the Prebriefing Conference Program--constitute the core of the 

Innovations Project. The oral argument calendar was increased to 

permit the judges to sit for more days of argument and hear a 

more demanding argument calendar each day. The judges also re

mained together as a panel for a full five days of oral argument 

rather than changing panels at the end of each day. These prac

tices permitted the active circuit court judges to hear oral ar

gument in an average of twenty-one more cases per year, an in-

crease of approximately 11 percent over the previous year. This 

increase underestimates the actual rise in judge productivity be-

cause the revised oral argument calendars were composed of more 

difficult cases. Furthermore, it was achieved without increasing 

the median time from submission to disposition. However, the 

consensus of the court is that the upper limit in oral argument 

participations has been reached. 

The Ninth Circuit also adopted a number of innovations to 

guard against conflicting decisions by circuit panels. As much 

as possible, similar cases are placed before the same panel, 

which also receives notice if a case involving a similar issue 

already is under consideration by another panel. When conflicts 

must be resolved, the court convenes a "limited en bane" panel 

composed of the chief judge and ten active circuit court judges 

selected by lot. In the four years following the adoption of 

this program, the court voted to hear thirty-seven cases en bane 
. 

and has disposed of cases in approximately half the time required 

under the previous procedure. The limited en bane procedure is 

far less burdensome than convening the entire court, and all but 

< t 
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one of the judges agreed that it has proven to be a satisfactory 

substitute for the full en bane panel. Despite several close 

votes, no judge has requested a full en bane to reconsider a de

cision by the limited en bane panel. 

The Submission-Without-Argument or Screening Program re

quires separate standing panels of three circuit court judges for 

considering cases submitted without oral argument. Eligible 

cases are identified by staff attorneys and referred directly to 

the panels, whose members consider these cases either sequen

tially or simultaneously. Any panel member who determines that a 

case is not suitable for submission on the briefs may reject the 

case from the program and have it placed on the argument calen

dar. Following the implementation of the Screening Program, the 

average number of cases considered on the briefs by active judges 

more than doubled, from thirty-five cases per judge in the year 

prior to the program to seventy-three cases in the program1s' 

first year. Fifty-three of these cases were decided through the 

Screening Program. Disposition of almost all the cases submitted 

to the screening panels is by unpublished memorandum. 

Although there initially was opposition to the Screening 

Program, after two years all the judges agree that it should be 

used for some cases. However, several judges indicated that 

their support is contingent on the right an individual judge has 

to reject any case he or she determines inappropriate for the 

program. Approximately 18 percent of the cases referred by the 

staff attorneys to the Screening Program were returned by the 

judges to be placed on the oral argument calendar. Although this 
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rejection rate indicates the judges are carefully reviewing the 

submitted cases, it diminishes the efficacy of the program and 

results in additional delays for cases then placed on the argu

ment calendar. Improving the referral process will be difficult 

because the rejection rate appears to result from different stan

dards being exercised by the judges rather than a failure by the 

staff attorneys to implement the criteria established by the 

court. The rates vf rejection of cases from the screening pro

grams varied from 3 percent on one panel to 34 percent on 

another, with most of the panels rejecting 15 to 20 percent of 

the cases they received. Because support for the program is 

contingent upon the right of judges to reject cases viewed as in-

appropriate, and because the judges demonstrate considerable 

variation in their individual standards for rejecting cases, a 

variation in rejection rates across panels appears to be unavoid

able. 

The Prebriefing Conference Program, the third major innova-

tion adopted by the court, is the largest such program in the 

federal circuit courts. Shortly after the appeal is docketed, a 

conference is scheduled between counsel representing parties in 

the appeal and a court-designated staff attorney to discuss, 

among other topics, the issues and the length and structure of 

the briefs. The conference is intended to assist counsel in im-

proving the presentation of issues, thereby easing the judges' 

burden i~ considering the appeal. The conference attorneys also 

may inquire about the possibility of settlement, but this is not 

~ primary purpose of the program. Interviews with judges and 
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previous interviews with attorneys d t con uc ed by the court staff 

indicate that the program has considerable support within the 

circuit. The conference attorneys are given high ratings by the 

attorneys who participated in the process. A secondary henefit, 

but one stressed by the attorneys, is the opportunity for in-

structing members of the bar concerning appellate practice within 

the circuit. The program has recently expanded to provide ser-

vices throughout the cl.'rcul.'t, ' concentratl.ng on those cases in 

which it will most likely improve the briefing process. 

In addition to these three major programs, the Ninth Circuit 

Court of Appe~ls ado t d 1 P e severa modifications of existing prac-

tices intended to improve the functioning of the circuit. The 

court's administrative structure 'Vvas changed, permitting greater 

delegation of responsibill.'tl.'es to the cl.'rcul.'t executi\,o,-, and 

clerk, and an executive comml.'ttee was established to act on be-

half of the court. Th ' 't d" e Cl.rcul. was. l.vl.ded into three adminis-

trative units, with senarate duties delegated to '- an administra-

tive chief judge in each unit. These changes have resulted in 

reduced administrative roles for the other judges of the court 

and more time for attending to adjudication. In the opinion of 

the judges, these administrative structures are sufficiently 

flexible to accommodate the addl.' tl.' onal fl.' ve ' d JU ges authorized for 

the circuit. During this period the court also expanded its use 

of automated systems and word processing. 

Although it is difficult to know the extent to which the 

lessons of different courts can be shared, other growing 

circuit courts might benefit from the experiences of the 

federal 

Ninth 
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Circuit. The increasing management burdens of a large circuit 

can be accommodated by the division of the circuit into adminis

trative units, the delegation of greater authority to the circuit 

executive and the clerk, and the establishment of an executive 

committee to act on issues that arise between court meetings. 

Automated processes permit closer monitoring of cases and prepa

ration of performance reports, ensuring that cases are not over

looked or left unattended. If the judges of the circuit must 

travel frequently to sit as a panel, advantages are to be found 

in sitting for an extended period. If the judges agree that 

there are cases that will not benefit from oral argument, sepa

rate standing panels can be established to consider these cases 

without convening, with various procedures implemented to permit 

Fi-the appropriate degree of confere~cing among panel members. 

nally, a Prebriefing Conference Program may aid in structuring 

the presentation of issues on appeal, resolving procedural 

matters, and instructing members of the bar in the standards and 

expectations of appellate practice, all of which should ease 

judges' burdens in deciding cases. The central legal staff can 

play an important role in conducting a preappeal conference, 

monitoring the caseload, preparing the argument calendar, and 

. h that may be appropriate for submission identifYlng t ose cases 

without oral argument. 
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TIl. AbMINISTRATIVE STRUCTURE OF THE NINTH CIRCUIT 

The Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals made several modifica-

tions in the administrative structure of the court from January 

1982 to January 1984. Although this study does not examine them 

directly, these changes were adopted as part of the Innovations 

Project and offer an alternative management plan for large appel

late courts. They are intended to permit flexibility and decen

tralization while maintaining a unifi.ed court for adjudicative 

functions. 

Administrative Units 

Section 6 of the Omnibus Judgeship Act of 1978 permitted 

large Courts of appeals with more than fifteen judges to experi

ment with internal administrative units. The Ninth Circuit 

adopted a plan that divides the circuit into three units. 3 The 

Northern Unit consists of the districts of Alaska, Idaho, Montana, 

Oregon, and Eastern and Western Washington. The Middle Unit con

sists of the districts of Arizona, Nevada, Hawaii, Guam, the 

Northern Mariana Islands, and Northern and Eastern California. 

The Southern Unit consists of the districts of Central and 

3. A copy of the local rule establishing the administrative 
unit? can ~e found in appendix A. A copy of the plan for imple
mentlng thlS rule can be obtained from the Federal Judicial 
Center, Information Services, 1520 H Street, N.W., Washington, 
D.C. 20005. 

13 
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Southern California. Seattle, San Francisco, and Los Angeles/ 

Pasadena are the centers for the Northern, Middle, and southern 

administrative units, respectively. Cases arising in the units 

are normally calendared in these cities as well. Judges are 

assigned to sit in each of these administrative units an equal 

num~er of times. 

The most senior active circuit judge in each unit is desig

nated the administrative chief judge and is asked by the chief 

judge to coordinate court of appeals staff operations within the 

unit and deal with a number of other administrative matters that 

the chief judge would ordinarily handle. For example, adminis

trative chief judges review the backlog of unwritten opinions of 

judges having chambers within the unit and decide all procedural 

single-judge motions, such as motions to file amicus briefs. 

Modification or JUdicial Committee Structure 

In addition to administrative units, the circuit established 

a number of committees to assist in the management of the court. 

The most prominent of these, the Executive Committee, consists of 

the chief judge, the administrative chief judges of the three 

units, and three other active judges selected by lot from among 

those willing to serve. The last three members serve one-year 

terms, after which all other judges are polled again for inter

est, and new lots are drawn. The Executive Committee meets once 

each month and, according to a May 1982 court resolution, is au-

thorized to act on the following: 

1. Emergency matters requiring action before the next sched
uled meeting of the court 
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2. Routine matters not requiring decision as to court policy 

3. Matters that, in the unanimous opinion of the executive 
committee, are of insufficient importance to require ac
tion by the full court 

4. Review and make recommendations on other proposals re
garding the operation of the court prior to their submis
sion to the court 

5. Advise the chief judge as he may request, and perform 
such tasks as he may delegate to the committee. 

Executive Committee meeting agendas are distributed in ad-

vance to the full court. In addition, binding action taken by 

the committee is listed on the agenda of the next court adminis

trative meeting, at which time any judge may request reconsidera-

tion by the full court. One of the most important duties of the 

Executive Committee is to act as an advisory body to the chief 

judge; for example, the committee conducted an extensive review 

of the proposals contained in the Innovations Project prior to 

the submission of the project to the full court for approval. 

The committee has taken on many of the administrative burdens of 

the court, leaving for court meetings only those matters requir-

ing consideration by the entire court. As a result, the number 

of administrative court meetings each year has been reduced from 

twelve to six, leaving more time for judges to attend to their 

adjudicative duties. 

The Executive Committee is assisted by two standing commit-

tees. The Advisory Committee on Rules of Practice and Operating 

Procedures conducts an ongoing review of the court's rules and 

procedures and includes in its membership representatives of the 

bar in each of the administrative units. The Senior Advisory 
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Board is composed of nine senior members of the bar of the cir

cui t, three from each administrative uni,t, and provides the court 

with insights on court administration from the practitioners' 

perspective. 

Structure of Circuit Staff 

The administrative units plan proposed the expansion and 

gradual dispersion of court staff operations as well as decentral

ization of administrative authority. Decentralization will pro

ceed in two phases. First, the court will be required to divide 

its staff into three groups, one for each administrative unit. 

Second, the circuit staff will be physically dispersed to the ad-

ministrative units to provide more direct service to the members 

of the court and the bar in those areas. 

Although divisional offices providing limited services were 

established in Los Angeles and Seattle, the primary staff of the 

clerk1s office has rereained in San Francisco. Until recently, 

and throughout the period of this study, the case-management 

functions of the court were handled by five docketing teams. 

Three teams were responsible for most of the case-processing 

functions for civil appeals arising from the three administrative 

units.
4 

Criminal and agency appeals, which require expedited 

handling or special record preparation, were dealt with by sepa

rate case management teams not organized by region. In January 

1983, the criminal-case team was disbanded, and its duties were 

4. A sample processing schedule can be obtained from Infor
mation Services, Federal Judicial Center. 
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assumed by the three teams serving the geographical units. Spe

cialized functions, such as management of motions and preparation 

of statistical reports by the Administrative Office of the United 

States Courts, are handled by deputy clerks. 

Consideration of further decentralization of the clerk's of

fice has been postponed while the court improves the services 

provided by the divisional offices: Divisional office staffs 

have been increased, local filing of documents may be permitted, 

and the court is developing a system that will permit electronic 

docketing of appeals in the divisional offices. Separate arrange

ments are being made to permit attorneys and the public to have 

access to court files within one day of the request. After these 

changes are implemented, the court will then determine whether 

further decentralization is required. The clerk's office also is 

extensively involved in the automation of case-management activ

ity. 

As suggested in the description of the Innovations Project 

~rograms, the .staff attorneys' office is critical to their suc-

ce!::s.5 Th ~ e central legal staff consists of thirty attorneys and 

5. The rol7 of the central legal staff in appellate courts 
has,been the subJect of a wide variety of pUblications. An earlv 
~ev1ew of these is~ues is f~und in D.J. Meador, Appellate Courts~ 
utaff and Process ln the Cr1sis of Volume (National Center for 
State,courts 1975). ~n examination of the roles of staff attor
neys ln the federal c1rcuit courts is found in D.P. Ubell, Report 
on Central Staff Attorneys' Offices in the United States Courts 
of Appeals, 87 F.R.D. 253 (1980). The development of the role of 
s~aff a~tor~ey~ in,the United States Court of Appeals for the 
N1nth C1rcu1t 1S d~scussed in Hellman, Central Staff in Appellate 
Courts: The Experlence of the Ninth Circuit 68 Calif L Rev 
937 (1980). ,.. . 
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and fifteen externs and supporting personnel. All of the staff 

1 d ' the staff director, serve a limited tenure attorneys, inc u lng 

with the court. The director of staff attorneys serves a term of 

'th a possl'ble extension of one year~ staff attorneys two years, Wl 

serve one to two years. The central legal staff is divided into 

six groups: 'f' conference/cl'vil motions division, a a prebrle lng 

, " three rnul~l'ple specialty divisions criminal motions dlvlslon, -

that handle the preparation of cases through the inventory and 

screening functions, and an administrative division. The office 

is unique in the degree of responsibility it exercises in the 

management and coordination of cases filed in the circuit. 

Prebriefing conference attorneys become involved in the man

agement of civil cases soon after the cases are docketed by exam

ining the filing information and convening conferences in certain 

cases. The conference attorneys are available to guide the pre-

briefing process and to answer questions concerning court prac-

, wl'th the assistance of staff law clerks, tices and expectatlons. 

cir-they also handle all contested civil motions filed in the 

cuit. Criminal motions attorneys process motions arising from 

criminal appeals, federal or state habeas corpus proceedings, 

civil rights actions brought by prisoners! and attorney fee re-

quests. Both civil and criminal motions attorneys prepare weekly 

calendars for the judges assigned to the motions panels. Finally, 

the staff attorneys' office is responsible for calendaring cases 

for submission and clustering similar cases before the same panel. 

All other attorneys on the central legal staff, except the 

staff director and the deputy directors, are assigned to one of 
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the three multiple-specialty divisions, which are directed by ex-

perienced attorneys who review the work of the law clerks. The 

various areas of federal law have been divided among the three 

groups to allow each to develop a degree of specialization while 

maintaining an interesting mix of cases. Table 1 shows the allo-

cation of areas of federal law among the divisions. 

The three divisions are responsible for the inventory and 

assignment of weights to cases, identification of and preparation 

of bench memoranda for cases to be submitted without oral argu-

ment and occasionally for cases to be argued, and assistance in 

the drafting of proposed dispositions. The inventory process, 

which takes between thirty and sixty minutes, involves several 

steps. 

Approximately forty-five cases are forwarded each week. 

staff law clerks, who work for the entire court rather than for 

individual judges, first review the cases for jurisdictional de

fects. If defects are found, the ca;Je is immediately referred to 

the judges sitting on the motions panel for consideration of dis-

missal. If no defects are found, the issues raised by the appeal 

are classified using an elaborate system of codes to indicate the 

areas of law addressed in the appeal. (Copies of the jurisdic-

tional check lirut, inventory card, and a summary of the issue 

codes used by the staff attorneys are available from Information 

Services, Federal Judicial Center.) As many as ten issues may be 

coded. The staff law clerk then ~ssigns a weight to each case. 

The court uses five categories--1, 3, 5, 7, and 10--to indicate 

the relative amount of judicial time and attention required to 
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TABLE 1 

ALLOCATION OF ISSUES ACROSS DIVISIONS IN THE STAFF ATTORNEYS' OFFICE 

Division I 

Double jeopardy 
Evidence* 
Search and seizure* 
Self-incrimination* 

Admiralty 
Banking and consumer law 
Bankruptcy 
Condemnation law 
Constitutional law (except 

procedural due process) 
Freedom of Information Act 
Government contracts 
Military law 
Tax* 
Tort claims and immunities* 

Division II 

Criminal 

Confrontation clause 
Crimes and defenses* 
Cruel and unusual punishment 
Grand jury and indictments 
Right to connsel* 

Civil 

Antitrust 
Communication 
Copyright 
Energy 
Government licenses and employment 
Immigration 
Patents 
Procedural due process 
Public lands 
Securities 
Social Secuzity* 
Trademarks 
Transportation 

Division III 

Criminal discovery 
Guilty pleas* 
JUdicial and prosecutorial misconduct 
Jury instructions 
Jury selection and deliberations 
Probation and parole 
Sentencing and punishment* 

Article III 
Employment discrimination* 

(Title VII & ADEA) 
Environmental law 
Failure to prosecute* 
Habeas corpus procedure 
Indian law 
Labor law* 
Section 1983 procedures* 

*The issues with asterisks are high-volume issues. A division member would spend a large proportion 
of time working in these areas. 

,~ _______ ~>C 
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resolve the case. There is a presumption that civil and agency 

cases are 5-weight cases, and criminal and habeas corpus cases 

are 3-weight cases, with individual cases adjusted up or down to 

account for factors resulting in greater difficulty or simplic-

ity. Cases likely to serve as precedents are assigned greater 

weights. Finally, the staff law clerk prepares a brief narrative 

description of the issues presented by the parties to facilitate 

easy recognition of the unusual characteristics of a case. The 

issue codes, weights, and other administrative information about 

the case are entered into a computer data base maintained by the 

staff attorneys' office to permit quick and accurate access.
6 

Staff attorneys make the critical decision concerning placement 

of the case on the oral argument calendar or the screening calen-

dar, where the case will be considered on the briefs. 

The divisions have little further involvement with the prep-

aration of cases destined for oral argument. Occasionally these 

cases are returned to the staff for further development after 

oral argument, but for the most part they become the responsi-

bility of the assigned judges and their individual law clerks. 

Staff attorneys deal more with approximately one-fourth of the 

cases, which are placed in the Screening Program for considera-

tion without oral argument. After inventory and assignment of a 

case to the Screening Program, the staff attorneys prepare a 

bench memorandum, which helps the judges make a faster ruling by 

6. Responsibility for maintaining the staff attorneys' data 
base was recently transferred to the clerk's office. 
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providing guidance to the case materials required to resolve the 

appeal. The memorandum takes about three days to prepare; it in-

forms the panel of the procedural posture of the case, contains a 

full discussion of the relevant facts, issues and arguments, 

cites relevant legal authorities, and provides an analysis lead-

ing to the recommended result. Although the bench memorandum is 

not a draft disposition, it often provides the basis for the 

eventual determination. The bench memorandum, issue classifica-

tions, and case weights are reviewed by the attorney who directs 

the division and may be discussed in weekly division meetings. 

Judges occasionally request that the staff attorney who prepared 

the memorandum also prepare a draft opinion. 

The work of the staff law clerks varies, based on the needs 

of the court. In general they complete four to six bench memo-

randa or seven to eight sUbstantive motions memoranda each month, 

depending on the difficulty of the cases assigned. They are also 

expected to inventory approximately ten cases each month and 

write any draft dispositions on cases for which they prepared the 

bench memorandum. When their assignments are completed, the law 

clerks are given the opportunity to work on more complicated 

cases. Upon request of a judge, the clerks are permitted to work 

with individual judges in need of temporary assistance. Law 

clerks also review unpublished decisions of the circuit and recom-

mend publication of those with precedential value, and work with 

the staff attorneys on special projects, such as reviews of vari-

ous areas of the law. 

The circuit recently considered whether the personnel of the 
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staff attorneys' office should be dispersed as part of the decen

tralization process under the administrative units plan. The 

Prebriefing Conference Program has been expanded throughout the 

circuit, with the conference attorneys visiting the larger cities 

of the circuit on a regular basis and holding telephone confer-

ences in cases filed from the less populated districts. The 

court decided that the duties of the staff attorneys' office are 

better performed by a single office located in San Francisco, 

the specialized knowledge of a large, centrally located staff 

weighs the benefits of dispersion. 

Automation 

as 

out-

Automation of various administrative activities is not 

covered in this study, but it has had a great effect on circuit 

The Nl'nth Cl'rcuit has made extensive use of autoproductivity. 

mated operations, making it a leader among the federal circuit 

7 courts in developing appellate case-management systems. When 

asked about recent improvements in the circuit, more than one 

judge mentioned the introduction of word processing and other 

automated systems first. 

The use of automation begins when an appeal is filed. Once 

a case is docketed, every significant activity is entered into 

the automated record system and is available for inspection. 

Automated programs are used to monitor lapses in case activity, 

7. A review of the use of automated systems by the Ninth 
. f I l'S found in N. Lateef, Keeping Up with Circuit Court 0 Appea s _ 

Justice: Automation and the New Activism, 67 Judicature 213 
(l983) . 
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including failure to pay filing fees, nonreceipt of the case 

record, and lateness of briefs. The clerk's office closely moni-

tors ca~e events, resulting in the dismissal of twenty to thirty 

appeals each month for failure to prosecute. 

Automated systems also calendar cases for oral argument. 

The Ninth Circuit sets up to forty-five argument panels each 

month in three or more locations. The computer program arranges 

the panels so that each judge is scheduled to sit with each other 

judge and in each city an equal number of times. Then, based on 

the case weights and issue codes, the program assigns cases to 

"clusters," ensuring that the difficulty of the clusters are ap-

proximately equal and that all available cases presenting the 

same issue are included in the same cluster and are presented to 

the same panel. The program also lists all cases calendared in 

the preceding year that raised the same issue. Cases with high 

statutory priority receive preferential calendaring; the age of 

the cases awaiting calendaring in the three administrative units 

should remain approximately equal. The case clusters are matched 

with panels at random. 

The court has also developed an automated system to monitor 

the progress of a case under submission. Once it is calendared, 

the case becomes the responsibility of the three judges to whom 

it has been assigned. The presiding judge assigns bench memo-

randa to the panel members, and the memoranda are circulated to 

the other panel members during the week prior to the argument. 

Unless the case is submitted on the briefs, oral argument is 

heard, and the judges confer and reach a decision. The presiding 
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judge informs the clerk's office which of the three judges on the 

panel will prepare the opinion, and each judge informs the 

clerk's office as the opinion is circulated. This information is 

used to prepare a monthly report of each judgp.'s backlog of un

circulated opinions, permitting the Ch~3f judge to take action to 

relieve overburdened judges without waiting for the problem to be 

brought to his attention. Upon the judges' approval or the devel

opment of dissenting or concurring opinions, the djsposition is 

filed and the case is closed, subject only to the granting of a 

petition for rehearing. 

The introduction ofword-processinq systems has grpatly 

eased the work of the the individual judges nnd their staffs, re-

suIting in a noticeable increase in efficiency in drafting and 

editing judicial dispositions. The court may have hundreds of 

draft dispositions in circulation at one time, and mail delivery 

may take a week. The word-processing systems of the circuit, 

connected following this study, permit electronic mail b8tween 

chambers. Orders, draft opinions, revisions, concurrences, and 

dissents circulate easily throughout the circuit. The court 

plans to install optical copy readers, which scan typewritten 

text, to permit rapid transmission of emergency motions and other 

high priority docunents among Seattle, San Francisco, and Los 

Angeles. 

Recently the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals became one of 

three pilot cou~ts used in the development of a decentralized, 

automated case-management system that will permit greater moni

toring and control of cases. This system will replace paper 
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base containing uniform entries; 
dockets with an automated data 

of the docket sheets will be produced only as 
paper copies 

needed. of the court will have access to the system 
The judges 

thel..'r word-processing terminals, and staff 
in chambers through 

1 '11 have access for case
attorneys and other court personne Wl.. 

management purposes. h Id also Permit an expansion This system s au 

f the clerk's office. , to the divisional offices 0 of serVl..ces 
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IV. INCREASED ORAL ARGUMENT CALENDAR 

The most notable changes in the administration of the Ninth 

Circuit reflected the commitment of the judges to review and de-

cide more cases. Simple cases that were to be decided without 

oral argument were placed on a separate decision track and re-

ferr~d to one of eight permanent panels whose three members would 

consider the case without convening. This process, known as the 

Screening Program, is discussed in the next chapter. The more 

difficult cases were placed on the oral argument calendar, as in 

the past, but the court agreed to sit for more days of oral argu-

ment and to hear a calendar of greater weight. 

Before the adoption of the Innovations Project, each judge 

usually sat for forty days of oral argument per year--four days 

per month for ten months. Each day of oral argument was composed 

of approximately five cases totalling sixteen points in diffi-

culty, based on a weighting system that estimated the amount of 

judicial effort and attention required to review the materials 

and draft the disposition. As part of the Innovations Project, 

the members of the court agreed to increase the number of cases 

they considered by sitting for oral argument for forty-five 

days--five days per month for nine months each year. The daily 

argument calendar was increased in difficulty from sixteen to 

eighteen points. To accommodate these increases and to reduce 

the burdens and expense of travel, the members of the court 

27 
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agreed to sit together as a panel for the full week of oral argu-

8 ment rather than change panel membership at the end of each day. 

The willingness of the Ninth Circuit judges to sit for more days 
.. 

of oral argument and to hear more cases each day is the most com

pelling evidence of their commitment to reduce the backlog of 

cases awaiting argument. 

This chapter describes in detail these changes in the argu

ment procedure, related changes in publication practice, and the 

means used to ensure consistency of decisions within the circuit, 

with particular emphasis on the limited en banc panel. 

Calendaring 

Implementation of the increased oral argument calendar was 

relatively easy. within the inventory and calendaring systems 

described in chapter 3, in order to reflect the authorized in

creases in the oral argument calendar, the court restructured the 

computer programs that cluster the cases and assign judges to 

panels. The judges modified their schedules to permit spending a 

full five days at the designated site of the oral argument and 

made changes in the administration of their chambers to accommo-

8. The increase in the number of oral argument days--12.5 
percent, from 40 to 45 days--along with the increased difficulty 
of the daily oral argument calendar--12.5 percent, fro~ 16 to 18 
points--was expected to increase the number of cases,d~s~osed of 
after calendaring by 25 percent. However, these proJect~ons as
sumed that the increase in the weight of the daily calendar would 
be reflected in additional cases. As described later in this 
chapter the introduction of the Screening Program and a reinter
pretati~n of the case-weighting system resulted in oral argument 
calendars comprising fewer cases than expected, though the argu
ment calendars were much more difficult than before. 
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date the increased number of cases they would be hearing. 

There was considerable variation in the way individual 

judges handled the increased argument calendar. Although most 

judges sat five days a month for nine months, some judges sat for 

fewer months, while several judges continued to sit for ten 

months but heard cases under the more demanding five-day calen-

dar. One judge continued to sit for four-day calendars, but for 

eleven months. There continued to be a considerable amount of 

panel svlitching by judges to accommodate scheduling difficulties 

that arose after the panel assignments ,',ere made. 

The additional five days of oral argument each year under-

represents the increase in the judges' workload. Because the 

court increased the difficulty of the daily oral argument calen~ 

dar from 16 to 18 points, there was a 90-point calendar for the 

five days of oral argument. Measured on an annual basis, the 

weight of the oral argument calendar was increased by 27 percent, 

from 640 to 810 points. Many of the judges commented that the 

18-point daily calendar is much more demanding than the 16-point 

one because the simpler lower-weight cases are being diverted to 

the Screening Program. The change in the point system appears to 

.lave influenced the mix of calendared cases by making the overall 

burden more difficult, rather than simply increasing the number 

of cases argued each day.9 

9. Although it is clear that the increased calendars are 
more burdensome, the increase in their weight must be interpreted 
with caution. The weights assigned do not reflect the cases' ab
solute difference in difficulty~ that is, one 7-weight case may 
be more difficult than two 5-weight cases. In general, the 
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The growing number of case dispositions increased the poten

tial for conflicts within the circuit and in the development of 

circuit law. Several steps were taken to avoid such problems. 

First, calendaring practices were modified to place cases with 

the same or similar issues on an argument calendar to be decided 

by a single panel. Approximately eleven weeks before a scheduled 

argument calendar, a computer-generated list of cases that are 

likely to go on the calendar is prepared. Cases are selected on 

the bases of age and statutory priority. The computer also gen

erates a list of cases ready for argument that were identified in 

the inventory process as involving issues similar to those raised 

in the cases tentatively placed on the oral argument calendar. 

Staff attorneys compare the characteristics of tentatively calen

dared cases with similar uncalendared cases, with all cases cal-

endared during the previous twelve months, and with all cases 

still under submission that have the same primary issue code. 

Cases are then calendared so that (1) cases raising similar is-

sues, that would be on the same calendar anyway, are placed be

fore the same panel and (2) cases that would not be on the same 

calendar are placed before the same panel if they raise the same 

or a very similar issue; notice is sent to counsel informing them 

of the joint calendaring to allow them to improve their prepara-

tion for argument. (A copy of the notice sent to counsel in re-

weights are intended to reflect only the relative difficulty of 
the cases. Furthermore, the case-weighting system appears to 
have altered slightly after the adoption of the changes in the 
oral argument calendar and Screening Program, making comparison 
during this period especially difficult. 
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lated cases is available from Information Services, Federal 

Judicial Center.) Criminal cases, expedited cases, and cases 

with a statutory priority that raise similar issues often cannot 

be calendared together because each case is placed on the first 

available calendar , before a subsequent related case has been in-

ventoried. In such instances the relationship is noted on the 

inventory card so that subsequent panels are aware that a case 

raising a similar issue is pending. 

A second step taken to avoid conflicts in the development of 

circuit law was to rely less on dispositions by visiting judges. 

Before the Innovations ProJ'ect, the N' th' , ln Clrcult made extensive 

use of visiting judges to assist in the disposition of the back

log of cases, and this reliance increased following delays in 

filling the additional judgeships authorized in 1978. However, 

heavy use of visiting judges makes it more difficult to maintain 

consistency of opinion than if only active and senior judges are 

sitting. Furthermore, because many visiting judges face heavy 

workloads in their home courts, presiding judges often are reluc

tant to give them their full share of writing assignments. The 

decision to rely less on visiting judges, thereby forgoing one of 

the traditional resources used to overcome a case backlog, indi

cates the priority the court placed on maintaining consistency in 

the development of law within the circuit during a period of in

creased calendaring. 
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Effect of the Increases in Oral Argument Participations 

Following the Innovations Project, the number of cases sub-

mitted to oral argument panels dropped slightly, from 2,246 in 

1981 to 2,109 in 1982 (see table 2). This is partially due to 

the number of cases diverted to the Screening Program. However, 

the decrease disguises an increase in participations by active 

circuit court judges and a dramatic decrease in participations by 

visiting judges. The figures for 1980 and 1983 are somewhat mis-

leading; for most of 1980 there were several vacancies on the 

court, while in the latter half of 1983 the backlog of cases 

awaiting calendaring had been eliminated, and the number of oral 

argument calendars was reduced accordingly. 

The comparison between 1981 and 1982, before and after the 

increased oral argument calendar was implemented, is the most in-

formative. During this period, the number of oral argument par-

ticipations by active circuit court judges increased 10 percent 

while the number of participations by visiting judges was reduced 

by more than half. Oral argument participations by senior judges 

increased 7 percent. A similar pattern emerges when only lead 

cases are examined: Oral argument participations by active and 

senior judges increased 13 and 10 percent, respectively, while 

participations by visiting judges were reduced by more than 

half.
10 

Among the judges themselves, participations varied 

10. The difficulties of accurately determining the number 
of lead and single cases are discussed in chapter 7. Although 
there was some discrepancy between the definition used by the 
Administrative Office and the implementation of this standard by 
the staff of the Ninth Circuit, the standard used by the staff 
did not vary throughout the period examined in this report. 
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TABLE 2 

ORAL ARGUMENT PARTICIPATIONS 

1980 1981 1982 1983 
Total cases 1,883 2,246 Total participations 1 2,109 1,839 5,645 6,731 6,310 Participations by: 5,502 

C" , ..... enlor Judges 568 401 Visiting judges 428 377 
Active judges 1,498 1,690 761 847 

Average participatio~s 
3,579 4,640 5,121 4,278 

by active judges 180 202 2/3 186 
Lead/single cases 3 

1,428 1,659 Lead/single participations 1,594 1,441 4,283 4,972 Participations by: 4,772 4,312 
Senior judges 377 313 Visiting judges 344- 303 
Active judges 1,123 1,230 573 659 

Average participatio~s 
2,783 3,429 3,855 3,350 

by active judges 140 149 168 146 

1 

ceedin~~~seT~!~~r::r~o~~ot include participations in en banc pro
twelve in 1982 and thil~ht e~ banc cases terminated in 1981, 
panel of eleve~ active ~u~en In 1983, with each case decided by a 
cipatiolls add to lese t~ang~~· T~~ number of oral argument parti
missing data for par~icipatingre~ d 1mes the number of cases due to 

JU ges. 
2D ' , Urlng 1980 six of the judg h' n ' " 

unfllled for portions of th es lpu In the Clrcult remained 
participations includes jUd:e~e:~. d~~e number of active-judge 
while the number of avera e- a t'O, 1 ,not serve,the full year, 
who were in active servic~ a~ ~ lCblPa~lo~s only lncludes judges 

3 , - ~e eglnnlng of the year. 

Durlng the period report d' 1 
cuit Court of Appeals fOllowedP. lnt~lese,table?, the Ninth Cir-
"consolidated cases" or tIc prac lces In deflning cases as 
with the standards specifi~~s~-appeals",t~at were inconsistent 
~resumably used by the other cl th~ Admlnl~tr~tive Office and 
In greater detail in chapter 7 rc~~~~. ThlS ls~ue is discussed 
here are accurate for comparis~ f ough ~he flgures reported 
formance of the circuit across ns 0 relatlve changes in the per
tual nUmber of oral ar ument ye~r~, t~ey u~derestimate the ac
cases and are not valid for c;artl?lpatl~ns l~ ~ead and single 
other circuits. mparlson wlth slmllar measures of 
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widely. In 1982, for example, five active judges participated in 

fewer than 208 cases involving oral argument while five others 

participated in more than 248. 

As already stated, the higher number of case participations 

is not a complete measure of the increased difficulty of the oral 

argument calendar. From 1981 to 1982, the average weight of ar-

gued cases increased from 3.8 to 4.1, suggesting that the typical 

case required more judicial effort than in the year before the 

increased argument calendar. Some of the change may be due to a 

shift in the measurement scale during this period, but since the 

simpler cases submitted to the oral argument panels prior to 1982 

were being diverted to the screening panels after 1982, it ap-

pears that not only were the active circuit court judges hearing 

more oral arguments, but the calendars themselves were composed 

of more difficult cases. 

The judges of the Ninth Circuit were able to increase their 

participations in oral arguments without greatly increasing the 

median disposition time. Initially, there was some concern that 

the backlog would simply shift from cases awaiting argument to 

cases awaiting disposition. However, as more members of the 

court were able to catch up on their writing assignments during 

the extra time off permitted by the shift from a ten-month to a 

nine-month calendar, the backlog of cases awaiting disposition 

diminished. Median disposition increased from 76 to 79 days in 

1982 and dropped to 72 days in 1983.
11 

11. At the time of these computations several of the cases 
argued in 1982 and 1983 were \vithout disposition dates. The re-
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Several criteria govern the processing of dispositions. 

First, criminal cases are given priority over all other cases. 

Second, judges are to give priority to the review of draft dispo-

sitions by other panel members and are to act on those draft dis-

positions within seven days of receipt. The presiding judge of 

the panel is directed to contact the assigned judge when the dis-

position in a criminal case is not circulated within sixty days, 

and to contact any visiting judge who has not circulated a dispo-

sition within ninety days of assignment or not acted on another 

judge's proposed dis90sition within thirty days. If two judges 

have agreed on a disposition, and the third judge has not indi-

cated a position or circulated a proposed concurring or dissent-

ing opinion within sixty days, the majority may, after providing 

ten days' notice to the third judge, file the disposition with a 

notation that the third judge may file a separate statement at a 

later date. 12 

In addition to the increased argument calendar, the court 

adopted a series of reporting practices for monitoring the pro

gress of cases argued and awaiting disposition. Every month 

the clerk's office prepares reports for the individual judges 

indicating the status of each assigned case. Another report, 

ported median dates include an adjustment for these missing data 
by assuming that the elapsed time for all of the cases awaiting 
disposition will exceed the reported medians, a reasonable as
sumption since these data were collected in April 1984, which 
fell after the median. 

12. Copies of the general orders regarding the monitoring 
of dispositions and the filing of majority opinions can be ob
tained from Information Services, Federal Judicial Center. 

, 
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which helps presiding judges monitor the progress of their panels' 

cases, lists those cases awaiting disposition, the assigned judge, 

and the circulation date, if any. A special report on criminal 

cases also is prepared. Finally, a report for the chief judge 

summarizes the total number of cases assigned to each judge, the 

number that have been circulated, and the length of time they 

have been in circulation. A copy of this report is sent to each 

judge, and the administrative chief judges review the status of 

the cases in their districts that have been pending more than six 

months. 

The court also adopted a policy that permits the chief judge 

to relieve of further calendar duties a member of the court who 

falls behind in preparing dispositions. (The general order ex-

pressing this policy can be obtained from Information Services, 

Federal Judicial Center.) At the discretion of the chief judge, 

a judge may be relieved of all calendar duties o~ assigned to 

fewer panels when one or more of the following criteria are met: 

1. Two or more cases not presently in circulation were as
signed to the judge for preparation of a disposition over 
nine months earlier. 

2. Five or more cases not presently in circulation were as
signed to the judge for preparation of a disposition over 
six months earlier. 

3. Twenty or more case[s] not presently in circulation have 
been assigned to the judge for preparation of a disposi
tion. 

In the two years following the Innovations Project, only one 

judge was taken off the calendar, and only for a brief period of 

time. 

Almost all of the judges mentioned during the interviews 

~ 
i 

37 

that the new oral argument calendars were a heavy burden, and 

that sitting together as a panel for the full five days of argu

ment made the task manageable. A five-day panel facilitates dis

cussion and the allocation of writing assignments among the 

judges. However, it also limits the opportunity to sit with 

every other judge; under the best circumstances, it takes more 

than one year for each judge to sit with every other member of 

the court. Most of the judges believed that their greater famil

iarity with other panel members' decision-making processes, 

gained from the five-day panel, offset the diminished opportunity 

to sit together frequently. The extended time period results in 

more efficient panel deliberations, a better working rhythm, and 

a collegiality based on a more thorough understanding of the 

other panel members. Although no judge was opposed to the fixed 

panel system, several of the judges did not endorse the change, 

indicating that consistently sitting with the same panel members 

made very little difference and was of doubtful benefit. One 

judge mentioned that the slower rotation of panel membership 

would make it difficult for new judges to beuome acquainted with 

other members of the court. 

The increased burdens of the oral argument calendar changed 

the way some judges allocate their time. A number of the judges 

said they now have less time to read slip opinions, edit and su-

pervise law clerk assignments, polish their own opinions, edit 

the draft opinions of other judges, prepare for oral argument, 

and pursue independent writing and other outside professional 

activities. Other judges mentioned that they had less time to 
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perform all of their duties, and they attempted to compensate by 

working longer hours. 

Nevertheless, almost all of the judges indicated that the 

increased oral argument calendar could be continued as an ongoing 

program. Sixteen of the judges believed that the court is at the 

upper limit of oral argument participati,ons, two indicated they 

could hear argument in more cases, and four believed that the 

proper limit had beell exceeded and the quality of judicial con-

.. ff . 13 s~derat~on was su er~ng. 

Publication of Opinions 

As part of the package of innovations, the members of the 

court agreed to publish fewer and shorter opinions, a policy that 

had its greatest effect on cases submitted for argument. The 

court reaffirmed its practice that a full opinion, as opposed to 

a memorandum, should be written only if the panel specifically 

determines that an opinion is necessary and should be pUblished 

under the standards of local rule 21. Local rule 2l contains a 

presumption against publication, which is overcome when a case: 

1. Establishes, alters, modifies, or clarifies a rule of 
law, or 

2. Calls attention to a rule of law which has been generally 
overlooked, or 

13. At the time of the interviews, the judges of the Ninth 
Circuit Court of Appeals believed that the combined effect of the 
Innovations Project and their increased workload had resulted in 
a total of case particip~tions that ranked the court among the 
most productive federal appellate courts in the country. The 
Ninth Circuit actually ranks in the middle. It is possible that 
this misunderstanding affected the judges' responses to questions 
concerning higher rates of case participations. 
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3. Criticizes existing law, or 

4. Involves a legal or factual issue of unique interest or 
substantial public importance, or 

5. Relies in whole or in part upon a reported opinion in the 
case by a district court or an administrative agency, or 

6. Is accompanied by a separate concurring or dissenting ex
pression, and the author of such separate expression de
sire[s] that it be reported or distributed to regular sub
scribers. 

Typically, in the conference immediately after ah oral argument, 

the panel determines whether the disposition of the case they 

have just heard should be published. In addition, the staff at-

torneys review unpublished opinions and recommend publication in 

appropriate cases, including those cases that involve apparent 

intercircui t conflicts. From Au.gust 1979 to April 1982, the 

staff reviewed approximately 100 unpublished dispositions each 

month; it recommended publication of forty-two opinions, an aver-

age of slightly more than one opinion per month, and the court 

published twenty-two of them. The most common reason for sug

gesting publication was that the unpublished memorandum relied on 

out-of-circuit opinions as the authority for a controlling ques-

tion. 

Table 3 illustrates the shift in publication practice that 

occurred during this period. From 1981 to 1982, the proportion 

of cases with published opinions dropped from 40 percent to 36 

percent, due to the lower proportion of signed opinions. It is 

not clear, however, that the decrease is due to the court's com-

mitment to publish fewer opinions undertaken as part of the Inno

vations Project or simply to the continuation of a trend toward 
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nonpublication that had already begun. Between 1980 and 1981-

before the Innovations Project--the proportion of published opin-

ions had dropped by an even greater amount. 

TABLE 3 

PUBLICATION OF DISPOSITIONS IN ARGUED CASES 

1980 1981 1982 1983 a 

Published 47% 40% 36% 37% 
Signed 41% (769 ) 36% (726 ) 32% (707) 32% (589 ) 
Per curiam 6% (118) 4% (91) 4% (96) 5% (84) 

Unpublished 53% 60% 64% 63% 
Hemoranda 45% (845) 55% (1,128) 58% (1,284) 5;1% (1,091) 
Order 8% (152) 5% (94) 6% (121 ) 4% (82) 

aThese figures do not include the 140 cases submitted in 1983 
for which disposition information was missing at the time'of the 
study. Since unpuhlished dispositions are reported more quickly, 
it is reasonable to assume that a qreater proportion of the 
missing cases will be disposed of by published opinion. Even if 
it is assumed that all of the cases with missing information will 
have published opinions, the proportion of published opinions in 
1983 will not exceed 40 percent. 

Although there is no convenient way to determine if the 

lengths of the published opinions have decreased as well, most of 

the judges interviewed believed that they had. One judge sug

gested that the increased argument calendar resulted in a growing 

reliance on the work of law clerks, which in turn has caused an 

increase in the opinions' lengths. A few judges also commented 

on apparent inconsistencies in publication policies across 

panels, though all of these practices appear to be within the 

'broad standards set by local rule 21. Publication policy and 

practices is a sensitive topic, and some of the judges questioned 
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whether opinion length is an app~oprl.'ate t 'f h 
~ OPl.C or t e establish-

ment of court policy. The effect of the court's commitment to 

reducing the length of published opinions remains an object of 

speculation. 

The Limited En Banc Procedure 

The most novel innovation adopted by the Ninth Circuit Court 

of Appeals was the limited en banc procedure. Under section 6 of 

public law 95-486, the Omnibus Judgeship Act of 1978, any circuit 

court with fifteen or more active members is permitted to "per

form its en banc function by such number of members of its en 

banc courts as may be prescribed by rule of the court of ap-

peals." The Ninth Circuit adopted local rule 25 (see appendix 

B), which provides for hearl.'ngs and h ' re earlngs en banc by special 

panels of eleven judges, consisting of the chief judge, or next 

most senior active judge, and ten judges drawn by lot from the 

active judges of the court. Any active judge whose name has not 

been drawn for any of three successive en banc cases is automati

cally placed on the next en bane panel. Active judges who served 

on the three-judge panel that heard a case subsequently taken en 

banc receive no priority for placement on the en banc 1 14 pane . 

The chief judge has served on all but one of the first 

thirty-seven limited en banc panels. Th ' , e remal.nl.ng twenty-one 

14. Visiting,j~dges are ~ot eligible to sit on the limited 
en b~nc panel., Inltlally, senlor judges also were not eligible 
~~ Sl.t, but thls policy w~s,recently changed to permit senior 
Judges w~o were on the orl.glnal three-judge panel to elect to 
have thel.r names placed in the en banc pool. 
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. h h b 1.'n serv1.'ce since the adoption of the active Judges w 0 ave een 

procedure have served on an average of seventeen panels. The two 

judges with the most frequent service have appeared on twenty-one 

panels each, while the judge with the least frequent service has 

appeared on eleven. The rule that automatically places a judge 

on the panel if he or she has not served on the three previous 

panels has been invoked fifty-five times. 

Apart from the selection of the members for the en banc 

panel, the process functions much as in the past. Any party may 

t ' 'd may request that a case be heard or suggest and any ac 1.ve JU ge 

reheard en banco All aotive judges may vote on taking a case en 

banc and all members of the court, including visiting judges who 

participated in the three-judge panel that heard the case, are 

, 15 
kept informed of the vot1.ng. 

After a case is accepted for hearing or rehearing en banc, 

only those members selected for the en banc panel are included in 

the distribution of material and in deliberations. When the mem-

th ' d " the most senior bers of the panel have reached e1.r eC1.S1.ons, 

judge in the majority assigns the drafting of the opinion. The 

court closely monitors the preparation and circulation of the 

t " Judges assigned to draft opin-majority and separa e Op1.D1.0ns. 

ions may request to be taken off the regular argument calendar. 

Once the opinion is filed, any party may suggest and any active 

15. At first, an affirmative vote of a majority of a~l ac
tive judges was required to take a case en banco ,Th1.~ pol1.cy was 
recently changed to require a majority of all act1.ve Judges who 
are not recused. 

---------------- ------------- ----- ~--- ---

43 

judge may request that the case by reheard by the full court. If 

a majorjty of all active judges not recused agree, the case may 

be reargued and submitted to the full court. The general orders 

implementing the limited en banc court under local rule 25 are in 

appendix c. 

From August 1980--the date the court adopted the limited en 

banc procedure--to July 1984, the court voted to hear thirty-

seven cases en banco Administrative Office reports reveal that 

in the three years following the adoption of the rule, twice as 

many en banc appeals were disposeo of as in the three years prior 

to its adoption, though the increase in the size of the court 

duriD~ this period makps it difficult to attribute this change to 

the procedure alone. In the twenty-six en banc cases decided at 

the time of this study, an average of 175 days elapsed ~rom the 

date of submission to the en banc panel to the date of its deci-

sion, compared with an average of 349 days in the ten cases de-

cideo en banc in the two years preceding the adoption of the 

limited en banc rule. There has been no request by a judge and 

only one suggestion by a party for a rehearing before the full 

court. 

All but one of the active members of the court agreed that 

the limited en banc panel is a satisfacto~y substitute for the 

full en bane procedure. Several of the judges mentioned the 

practical difficulties that the court would face in convening all 

of its active members and indicated that there is a greater wil-

lingness by the judges to call for an en banc hearing under the 

new rule. There was, however, considerable variation in the wil-
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lingness of individual judges to call for a rehearing en banco 

Several of the judges admitted that they had been skeptical of 

abandoning the traditional en banc procedure, with participation 

by the full membership of the court; however, the opportunity for 

any member of the court to call for an en banc involving all ac

tive judges was viewed as the proper safeguard to ensure that a 

decision represents the majority opinion of the judges of the 

circuit. There have been several close votes under the limited 

en banc procedure, but, as evidence of the court's acceptance of 

the procedure, the judges repeatedly stated that there has not 

been a single recommendation for a full en banc panel following a 

decision by a limited one. 

Several members of the court suggested that the limited mem-
, 

bership of the en banc panels has affected the nature of the de-

liberations. Those selected to serve on the limited panels ap

pear to feel an obligation to ensure that the views of all mem

bers of the court are represented i~ t~e deliberations. In fact, 

two judges, including the judge who did not endorse the limited 

en banc procedure, mentioned that in some cases it has been dif

ficult to restrict the deliberations to the members selected for 

the panels. Viewpoints held by members not selected for the en 

banc panel are often addressed in the majority or accompanying 

opinions and can therefore be considered by the Supreme Court if 

the case is pursued on appeal. The likelihood that such cases 

will be appealed to the Supreme Court also was cited by several 

judges as a reason for the acceptance of limited en banc deci

sions by members in the minority. 
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Most of the judges stated that the limited en banc procedure 

would be appropriate for a court smaller than the Ninth Circuit 

Court of Appeals if it has difficulty convening its full member

ship. There was no agreement on the proper size of the limited 

en banc; the eleven-member panel was adopted as a compromise 

during the development of the rule, and a difference of opinion 

persists. When the Hruska Commission recommended the limited en 

banc, it suggested that the panels be composed of at least a 

majority of the members of the court. This restriction was not 

adopted by Congress when it authorized the procedure, and the 

size of the limited en banc panels are not expected to change as 

the court increases in size. 
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v. SUBMISSION-WITHOUT-ARGUMENT PROGRAM 

The most notable and controversial departure from past prac

tice in the Ninth Circuit was the development of separate panels 

to consider cases submitted without oral argument. Although for

mally called submission-Without-Argument Program, it is commonly 

referred to in the circuit and elsewhere as the Screening Pro

gram. Development of the screening panels was intended to in-

crease the number of cases disposed of without oral argument, and 

thereby increase the overall productivity of the court. 

The benefits of this program may not be immediately appar

ent. Oral argument is rarely heard and in any event would only 

h ' t 't The J'udges must still read the require about t lr y mlnu es. 

briefs, confer to the extent necessary, and draft and review the 

disposition. The main advantage of the Screening Program is the 

ease and convenience with which a case can be considered. Judges 

d dl'spose of them in one sitting, without can examine the cases an 

having to reexamine them when the argument panel convenes. 

Judges are also free to consider the cases at any time that is 

convenient, rather than only when the argument panel convenes. 

especl'all"y l'mportant to Ninth Circuit This advantage became 

l"n the argument calendar left little time judges when increases 

for the regular panels to consider cases not scheduled for oral 

argument. However, cases appropriate for the program must be 

identified early in the appeal process and placed on the separate 

46 
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screening track. If inappropriate cases are placed on the track, 

they must then be removed and returned to the clerk to be placed 

on the oral argument calendar. 

The greatest concern about the Screening Program is whether 

the cases receive adequate judicial attention; the selection of 

cases by staff law clerks makes the concern even more acute. It 

is difficult under any circumstances to determine objectively if 

the degree of judicial attention is "adequate," especially in any 

case that receives less than the full range of appellate proce-

dures. When this issue was raised, all members of the court 

agreed that cases exist in which oral argument does not aid the 

deliberation of the panel, and which require little consultation 

among the panel members. Although providing oral argument in 

such cases may serve several purposes, including ensuring the 

visibility of the appellate process, offering it in every case 

limits the time and attention the court can devote to cases that 

are more demanding. The Screening Program is intended to ensure 

that both the simple and complex cases receive proper judicial 

attention and are decided in a way that is appropriate to the is

sues raised in the appeal. 

The Screening Program was the most controversial of the 

major innovations. In 1975 a more limited screening program was 

abandoned when the court modified its calendaring practices to 

permit oral arguments of less than thirty minutes. 16 However, 

16. The Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals also adopted, then 
abandoned, another procedure prior to developing the new Screen
ing Program. The Appeals-Without-Br:i.efs Program was intended to 
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argument panels continued to decide approximately 20 percent of 

the submitted cases without argument. By 1981 the increasing 

caseload and greater numbers of staff attorneys caused the court 

to consider the reestablishment of a screening program. Some 

members of the court were initially opposed, citing the 

diminished opportunity for consultation among members of the 

screening panel. A screening program modeled after the Fifth 

Circuit serial-panel procedure was adopted on a trial basis for 

six months;17 an alternative parallel-panel procedure was added 

to permit the individual members of a screening panel to consult 

with each other by telephone. Sixty cases each month were to be 

referred to the panels (seven to eight cases each), which would 

permit the Screening Program to dispose of approximately 25 per

cent of the cases decided after submission. 

expedite the disposition of civil appe~ls presenting ~amil~ar and 
straightforward issues. Instead of brlefs, coun~el flIed pre
argument statements," which wer~ not to e~ce~d flve pages and 
which contained a list of citatlone to prlnclpal cases and pages 
of the record on which the party intended to rely during oral ar
gument. These appeals were also given a priority in calendaring 
and a longer amount of time for argument. The program was not 
successful and was abandoned in February 1982, shortly after the 
adoption of the Screening Program. For an ev~luation of th~s 
program, see J.E. Shapard, Appeals Wit~out B:lef~: Evaluatlon of 
an Appeals Expediting Program in the Nlnth Clrcult (Federal 
Judicial Center 1984). The state appellate court program that 
served as a model for the federal court program is described in 
J.A. Chapper and R.A. Hanson, Expedited Procedures for Appellate 
Court: Evidence from California's Third District Court of 
Appeal, 42 Maryland Law Review 696 (1983). 

17. The Screening Program in the Fifth Circui~ is desc:ibed 
in C.R. Hayworth, Screening and Summary ProcedurAs ln the Unlted 
States Court of Appeals, 1973 ~ashington University Law Quarterly 
257 (1973), and in A.B. Rubin and G. Ganucheau, Appellate Delay 
and Cost--An Ancient and Common Disease: Is it Intractable? 42 
Maryland Law Review 752 (1983). 
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The program fell short of this goal. An average of forty 

cases per month were referred, approximately five cases for each 

panel. The Screening Program accounted for approximately 15 per

cent of the cases disposed of afte~ submission in 1982 and 1983, 

though cases decided on 1che briefs by the argument panels raised 

the total proportion of cases decided without oral argument to 25 

percent. The shortfall of cases referred to the program was due 

to difficulty in having sufficient numbers of eligible cases and 

staff law clerks available at the same time. Toward the end of 

1983, when the court had overcome its backlog and there were no 

cases waiting to be calendared, some of the cases that custom

arily would have been sent to the screening panels were used to 

fill up available space on the oral argument calendar. This de

cision represents a deliberate choice by the court to provide 

oral argument to as many litigants as possible. 

Procedures 

The Screening Program of the Ninth Circuit relies heavily on 

the participation of staff law clerks to identify cases suitable 

for screening and to prepare bench memoranda. When the briefs 

and other necessary records have been filed, the case materials 

are sent to the staff attorneys' office for review. Staff law 

clerks examine the briefs and relevant portions of the record, 

refer cases with jurisdictional defects to the staff attorneys 

designated to assist with motions, and prepare the inventory 

cards described in chapter 3. 

Then the staff law clerks, using criteria discussed below, 
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determine if the case should be placed on the traditional oral 

argument track or on the screening track. The law clerks are 

closely supervised and are encouraged to consult with their divi-

sion supervisors when questions arise. Cases assigned to the 

screening track are also reviewed in the divisional meetings 

after the law clerks have completed the initial processing. 

When a case is placed on the screening track, counsel for 

both parties are notified that the court is considering submis-

sion \'lithout argument; they are given ten days from the receipt 

of the notice to present a statement setting forth the reasons 

why oral argument should be heard in the case. During the first 

two years of the Screening Program, at least one attorney ob

jected to the submission of the case without argument in 22 per-

cent of the cases. Any objection raised by counsel is forwarded 

with the case materials to the judges on the screening panel. 

All three judges must agree that a case can be properly decided 

on the screening track or the case is returned to the clerk's of-

fice for placement on the next oral argument calendar. A dissent 

by a panel member in a case submitted on the screening track is 

permitted only in cases in which counsel has not objected to the 

submission without oral argument. If there has been an objection 

by counsel in a ;~ase in which a panel member wishes to dissent, 

the case must be returned to the clerk's office and placed on the 

next oral argument calendar. 

~10rk on the bench memorandum receives the highest priority 

among the duties of the staff law clerks. As in cases designated 

for oral argument, the purpose of the memorandum is to inform the 
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screening panel members of the proCedtlral' t cJ.rcums ances, basic 

facts, relevant testimony and authorities, and issues and argu

ments raised in the case, thereby gJ.'vJ.'ng them h t e opportunity to 

review the materials and dec~de the case J.'n a ~ brief period of 

time. The bench memorandum pre.pared for ' a screenJ.ng case fre-

quently contains more information on the facts and authorities 

than an oral argument bench memora11dum. h T e staff law clerks do 

not prepare draft dispositions in screening cases, though in a 

number of instances the panel has returned cases to the law clerk 

who prepared the bench memorandum and has requested a draft dis

position consistent with the determination of the panel. Por-

tions of the bench memorandum are frequently incorporated into 

the panel's decision. 

A staff law cl&rk usually takes three or four days to review 

the materials, complete the inventory forms, prepare the bench 

memorandum, and provide whatever further support the panel re-

quires in each screenJ.'ng case. Be h 1 1 ' cause eac aw c erk J.S respon-

sible for developing bench memoranda for four screening cases per 

month, the monthly limit on the number of cases submitted on the 

screening track is determined by multiplying the number of avail

able law clerks by four; there usually are fourteen law clerks 

available, so fifty-six cases can be accommodated in the Screen

ing Program each month. This upper limit is rarely achieved, 

however, due to the difficulty in finding a sufficient number of 

cases that meet the screening panel criteria. Cases placed on 

the screening track must be the same age as those cases placed on 

the oral argument calendar. Th t d 'd d e cour ecJ. e that the Screening 
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Program should not become a system for expediting appeals. 

In addition to the four bench memoranda, the staff law 

clerks usually prepare a memorandum for at least one additional 

case that has not been designated for the screening panels, as-

sisting a senior judge, visiting judge, or active judge who has a 

particularly demanding argument schedule. These more complex 

cases are assigned to those clerks who have completed work on the 

screening cases. The lack of an opportunity to work on the more 

challenging cases has been identified as a source of discontent 

among the staff law clerks. 

Selection Criteria 

The criteria for diverting cases to the screening panels are 

well developed. Cases must meet the standard for submission with-

out oral argument set forth in rule 34(a) of the Federal Rules of 

Appellate Procedure and repeated in local rule 3 of the circuit 

(see appendix D). These standards permit submission of a case 

without oral argument when either: 

1. the appeal is frivolous, or 

2. the dispositive issue or set of issues has been recently 
authoritatively decided, or 

3. the facts and legal arguments are adequately presented in 
the briefs and record and the decisional process would 
not be significantly aided by oral argument. 

Cases referred to the screening panels also must be simple 

and straightforward enough for a judge to be able to read the 

briefs and bench memoranda in a relatively short time and reach a 

disposition with confidence. According to the handbook that in-

structs the staff attorneys concerning their duties, cases are 
1 
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placed on the screening track if they satisfy one or more of the 

following standards: 

1. The result is clear. Some cases present issues that have 
been recently authoritatively decided by this court or 
the Supreme Court. Otherwise, your brief review of the 
materials may suggest that the issues raised are wholly 
frivolous or that reasonable people would not disagree on 
the result. 

2. The legal standard is established and undisputed. Even 
where the result is not clear, the case may be suitable 
for submission to a scre~ning panel if the legal standard 
to be applied is clear and undisputed and the result is 
not likely to be precedential. For example, an appeal 
may raise the issue whether police officers had probable 
cause to search a closet. Even if the outcome is close, 
the probable cause issue is straightforward, unlikely to 
be precedential, and might suitably be decided without 
oral argument. On the other hand, an appeal raising the 
novel question whether police have probable cause to 
search a particular computerized memory file would be un
suitable for the Screening Program, not because the legal 
standard is complex, but because the disposition might 
well be precedential. 

3. The appellant or petitioner is roceedin ro se (and ma 
be incarcerated. Most appeals flied by ~ncarcerate pro 
se litigants satisfy one of the first two standards for 
submission to a screening panel. You may encounter some 
appeals filed pro se, however, that raise issues of . 
greater complexity, perhaps novel, where the result lS 
not clear. Several factors should influence your track
ing decision. 

First, you may select a case for the argument tract even 
if it cannot be argued. A case is properly assigned to 
an argument calendar even if it will not in fact be ar
gued where the case: (1) would benefit from closer scru
tinv in chambers; (2) would benefit from a face-to-face 
conference of the three judges who ,,,ill decide the case; 
or (3) is likely to be disposed of by a published opin
ion. 

Second, incarcerated pro se litigants would rarely be re
leased from custody for the purpose of appearing for oral 
argument. If the appeal presents important issues, you 
should consider whether the court should appoint counsel 
to argue (and perhaps rebrief) the appeal. In appropri
ate cases consult your Division Chief concerning whether , . 
you should draft a suggestion for the sua sponte apPolnt-
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offl'ce retains a list of counsel ment of counsel. Our 
who have volunteered to serve pro bono. 

4 . If th 'udges agree on one thing, it The bus trip test. e J d t' 
I cases should be simple. State prac l-

is that s9reenlnfiould be able to carryall the relevant 
cally~ ~ J(~g~e~s excerpt, and your bench memora~dum) ,on 
:a~~~l~i~e c~mmut~ and decide both that the ~as~ ~St~~lt
able for submission without oral argumentt ant' wfyathe "bus 

d b If ur case does no sa lS 
~~~~l~e:~~~lit :hould ~~ObablY be placed on the argument 

track. 

kl division meetings, the law Through discussion at wee y 

t l'nterpretation of these stan
clerks have achieved a consisten 

dards, and their work is closely monitored. During the first 

Program, the staff surveyed the judges as year of the Screening 

1 d d asked whether any they participated on argument ca en ars an 

cases submitted on the argument calendars would have been appro

priate for the Screening Program. Only 18 of 557 cases on the 

argument calendars were identified as suitable for the screening 

and no case was identified by more than one judge. Program, 
Fur-

when the J'udges were asked if the staff and its cri
thermore, 

teria are effective in selecting cases appropriate for the 

but one J'udge indicated satisfaction. 
Screening Program, all 

Al-

1 18 Percent of the cases are rejected from though approximate y 

IllOst of the rejections result from judges' objecthe program, 

of placing individual cases on the screentions to the propriety 

even from differences among the panels in 
ing track, and perhaps 

h th from a failure of the staff standards for rejection, rat er an 

l'mplement the criteria of the court. law clerks to 
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Screening Panels 

Eight three-judge panels consider cases submitted on the 

screening track. Membership, which is determined by random allo

cation, changes once every twelve months, unlike that of the ar

gument panels, which change every month. 18 Each of the twenty-

three active circuit judges sits on one of the screening panels 

and two senior judges share the third position on the eighth 

panel. Visiting judges do not participate. 

Each panel selects either the serial or the parallel proce-

dure for considering the cases. In the serial procedure, the 

clerk's office sends the case materials and the bench memorandum 

prepared by the staff law clerk to one of the three judges on the 

screening panel. Each panel member serves as the initial judge 

on approximately one-third of the cases. The initial judge then 

either (1) decides the case is suitable for the Screening Pro-

gram, drafts a proposed disposition, and sends the draft disposi

tion and case materials to the next judge, or (2) rejects the 

case from the Screening Program and returns the case to the 

clerk's office for placement on the next available oral argument 

calendar. 19 Unless the first judge rejects the case, the second 

judge on the panel receives the materials next and either concurs 

18. The screening panels in the first year continued until 
February 1983, for a term of thirteen months. The panels for 
1983 then served an eleven-month term. 

19. This practice was recently modified to permit the 
clerk's office to send a replacement case to the screening panels 
upon receipt of a rejected case. Implementation of this modifi
cation is limited, however, by the availability of appropriate 
cases. 
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with the proposed disposition and forwards the case to the third 

judge, or rejects the case from the Screening Program and returns 

it to the clerk's office. The third judge follows the same pro

cedure and forwards the case to the clerk's office. The advan

tage of the serial procedure is that it saves time that would be 

spent coordinating discussion of those cases on which the panel 

members already agree. When the judges differ, however, the ini

tial judge may waste time drafting a disposition for a case that 

the second or third judge will then return to the clerk's office 

for placement on the oral argument calendar. 

In the parallel procedure, the ju~ges receive the case mate

rials from the clerk's office simultaneously. The members of the 

parallel panels generally confer once by telephone concerning the 

appropriateness of the case for the Screening Program and discuss 

, l' , 1 l'ssues that may need to be addressed any difflcu tles or speCla 

in the case. Although such issues arise infrequently, due to the 

simple nature of the cases, it is this opportunity for a confer

ence th~t attracts panel members to the parallel system. The 

pa.nel then assigns the case to one of its members, who prepares a 

written disposition to be circulated for approval. This process 

offers the added advantage 'of eliminating cases unsuitable for 

the Screening Program prior to the drafting of an initial dispo

si tion, though greater c(~ordination of the panel members' activ-

ities is necessary. 

Until recently the serial process was the more popular pro

cedure. In 1982, six of the eight panels chose the serial 

method; in 1983, it was selected by five of the eight. In 1984, 
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four of the screening panels chose each procedure, but the prac

tices under each had been modified. Two-thirds of the judges ex

pressed a preference for the serial method; more than half of 

these judges had had experience with both processes. Supporters 

of the serial procedure praised its efficient disposition of a 

case with one viewing and its flexibility in permitting consider

ation of the screening cases at any convenient time, rather than 

structuring consideration around a conference call. Several sup

porters acknowledged some wasted effort occurs when a case is re

jected after an initial disposition is drafted, but believed that 

this loss is offset by the procedure's advantages. 

One-third of the judges preferred the parallel procedure, 

with four of these judges having had experience with both sys

tems. All of these judges placed great value on the opportunity 

for conferencing. Another advantage cited was the ability to re-

ject inappropriate cases before drafting a disposition. Proce-

dure preference also se.ems to depend on the circumstances of the 

panel members. Two judges mentioned that the parallel system 

works well when all of the judges are in the same building, but 

that conferencing becomes awkward when the panel members are in 

different locations and time zones. 

Some of the initial distinctions between the serial and 

parallel procedures became blurred as judges participated in dif

ferent systems and adopted the best of each in structuring the 

practices of subsequent panels. For example, the serial proce

dure did not originally include conferences among panel members. 

If the second or third judge was dissatisfied with the disposi-
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tion drafted by the initial judge, the case was to be rejected 

and sent to the oral argument calendar. However, at least half 

of the judges who prefer the serial procedure mentioned that 

panel members occasionally have conferred, usually by memoranda, 

on modifying an initial disposition rather than simply rejecting 

the case. Similarly, several judges who prefer the parallel pro

cedure indicated that they have changed the process so that con-

ference time is devoted only to those cases that appear to pose 

some difficulty. Much of the communication now takes place by 

memoranda, rather than by telephone. Other variations have been 

tried and abandoned. 

In general, there appears to be a great deal of innovation 

under both the parallel and serial procedures, making them more 

similar than originally envisioned. However, a number of the 

judges insisted that the individual panel members be permitted to 

choose either the parallel or the serial procedure, or from among 

those variations that have developed, rather than have the court 

adopt a single uniform practice. 

Operation of the Program 

During the first two years of the program, 1,020 cases were 

referred to the screening panels. Of these, 969 cases were 

either single or lead cases (associated cases are submitted with 

lead cases). All but 13 cases had either been disposed of or re

jected at the time of the study. The following analyses rely on 

data from these 956 cases, with separate studies of the 786 cases 

------- ---- ------ ----------- -------- ~-----~ 
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decided by the screening panels and the 170 cases rejected from 

the screening track. 

Five hundred and fifteen cases were submitted in the first 

year of the program compared with 441 in the second year. The 

drop is due in part to the Ninth Circuit's success in reducing 

its backlog. By the fall of 1983, the court had eliminated the 

pool of fully briefed cases awaiting calendaring; as briefing was 

completed, some of the cases that would have been sent to the 

screening panels were shifted to the oral argument calendars to 

ensure that oral argument would be available to as many cases as 

could be accommodated. Before the end of year, however, the in

crease in case filings had resulted in a growing backlog of cases 

awaiting calendaring for oral argument, and the Screening Program 

returned to its previous level of activity. 

Tables 4 through 6 summarize the characteristics of the 

cases disposed of through the Screening Program during the first 

two years of its operation. As seen in table 4, the common types 

of cases were appeals in general civil suits (24 percent), crimi

nal cases (21 percent), civil rights actions not involving pris

oners (15 percent), petitions or applications from the Immigra

tion and Naturalization Service (12 percent), civil suits in 

which the United States or an agency of the United States was a 

defendant (11 percent), ana state and federal habeas corpus cases 

(6 percent). The remaining 11 percent of the cases were dis

bursed across the remaining case types. 

0"' .. ____ .., __ 
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TABLE 4 

TYPES OF CASES DECIDED BY THE SCREENING PANELS (1982-83) 

Case Type 

Private civil 

Criminal appeal 

Civil rights 

Immigration 

Civil vs. U.S. 

Habeas corpus 
(Federal and 

state) 

Other 

Percent 

24% (191 ) 

21% (163) 

15% (115 ) 

12% (95) 

11% (88) 

6% (44) 

11% (90) 

Pro se l Objection 

53% (102) 22% (42) 

7% (12 ) 21% (35) 

86% (99) 22% (25) 

3% (3) 14% (13 ) 

45% (40) 28% (25) 

82% (36) 18% (8) 

1 Pro se = percentage of cases for each case type that were 
pro se appeals. 

2 

20bjection = percentage of cases for each case type in which 
there was an attorney objection •. 

In 41 percent of the cases decided by the screening panels, 

the appellant was proceeding without the assistance of counsel. 

Pro se appeals were especially common in civil rights cases not 

involving prisoners (86 percent) and especially rare in immigra

tion appeals (3 percent) and appeals of criminal convictions (7 

percent). Although relatively few appeals involved habeas corpus 

petitions, assistance of counsel occurred in only 18 percent (8 

of 44) of these cases. As indicated in table 5, the court af-

firmed the action on appeal in 82 percent of the cases decided by 

the screening panels, and reversed or reversed and remanded only 

8 percent of the cases. 
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TABLE 5 

OUTCOME OF CASES DECIDED BY THE SCREENING PANELS 

Nature of DisEosition Percent 

Affirmed 82% (645 ) 
Reversed 

2% (17 ) 

F.eversed & remanded 6% (47) 

Remanded 
3% (23) 

Other 1 
7% (54 ) 

1 
The "other" category includes cases 

for lack of jurisdiction 
court rules, and actions 
or enforcement of agency 

dismissed 
or noncompliance with 
on petitions for review 
actions. 

Disposition by unpublished memorandum opinion is the almost 

exclusive practice, occurring in 94 percent of the cases. The 

opinion of the court was published in 6 percent and only 4 per

cent \vere signed. There was some initial confusion over the 

court's policy concerning submissl.'on to the screening panels of 

cases in which publication is antl.'cl.'pated. Such cases are sub-

mitted with a recommendation to publish the disposition: for ex-

ample, on those rare occasions when no authority exists in the 

circuit for a particular propositl.'on, but h every ot er circuit has 

considered the issue and decided the case l.'n an identical fash-
ion. At first, the screening panels reacted unevenly, with some 

panels uniformly rejecting all screening cases in which the staff 

recommended pUblication. Alth h oug cases that anticipate pUblica-

tion are not excluded from submission to 
screening panels, publi-

cation of a decision by a screening panel remains a rare event. 

---.~---
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Table 6 shows the median number of days from the submission 

of tIle case materials to the filing of the disposition. A median 

of forty-eight days elapsed from the time the case was submitted 

until the disposition was filed, with slightly less time required 

by the parallel panels. In the first year of the program (actu-

ally the first thirteen months during which the initial screening 

panels remained intact), the screening cases remained under sub-

mission for almost the same period of time under the parallel and 

serial panels (47 and 45 days, respectively). In the second 

year, however, the serial panels were notably slower in disposing 

of submitted cases (55 days as opposed to 40). The reason for 

the slowdown remains unclear. 

TABLE 6 

TIME FROM SUBMISSION TO DISPOSITION 
OF CASES REFERRED TO THE SCREENING PANELS 

Median Days 

All screening cases ('82-'83) 

Cases referred to serial panels 
First judge to second judge 
Second judge to third judge 
Third judge to clerk 

Cases referred to parallel panels 

48 

48 
18 

9 
13 

44 

days (393 cases) 

days ( 261 cases) 
days (247 cases) 
days 
days 

days (131 cases) 

NOTE: Data were missing for one of the cases referred to 
the screening panels. 

Effect of the Program 

Because the Screening Program offers an alternative means of 

deciding cases without oral argument, the most appropriate com-
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parison for determining the effects of the program is to examine 

the characteristics of cases decided without oral argument before 

and after the adoption of the Screening Program. This is not an 

exact comparison, however, of screened cases and earlier cases 

that would have been screened if such a program had existed. 

Oral argument occurred in 79 percent of the cases before the 

Screening Program and only 72 percent of the cases afterwards, 

suggesting that oral argument was originally extended to some 

kinds of cases that were later decided on the briefs alone. Fur-

thermore, after the adoption of the Screening Program, approxi

mately 10 percent of the cases submitted to the oral argument 

panels were still decided on the briefs. However, such a compar

ison is likely to include most of the earlier cases that would 

have been referred to the Screening Program, had such a program 

existed, and should indicate how such a program affects the reso-

lution of simpler cases. 

Following the Innovations Project, the number of cases sub-

mitted on briefs increased sharply, from 380 cases in 1981 to 624 

cases in 1982 (see table 7) .20 The increase in participations in 

such cases by the active and senior judges, combined with the de-

crease in such participations by visiting judges, is especially 

noteworthy. The size of the difference between 1981 and 1982 may 

20. The average number of participations per active judge 
in cases submitted on briefs differs somewhat from the figures 
reported in table 14. The figures in this table identify the 
average number of participations in cases submitted to the 
screening panels during the year while the figures in table 14 
identify the number of participations in cases terminated during 
the year. 
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TABLE 7 

PARTICIPATION IN LEAD AND SINGLE CASES SUB1-UTTED ON BRIEFS 1 

1980 1981 1982 1983 

Submissions on briefs 
Total cases 

2 462 380 624 542 
Total participations 1,386 1,139 1,872 1,626 
Participations by: 

Senior judges III 72 123 103 
Visiting judges 264 266 71 73 
Active judges 1,021 801 1,678 1,450 

Average participations 
51 3 by active judges 35 73 63 

Subset of above cases decided 
through the Screening Program 

Total cases 2 0 0 434 365 
Total participations 0 0 1,302 J.,095 
Participations by: 

Senior judges 0 0 74 67 
Visiting judges 0 0 0 0 
Active judges 0 0 1,228 1,028 

Average participations 
by active judges 0 0 53 45 

1 
During the period reported in these tables, the Ninth Cir-

cuit Court of Appeals followed practices in defining cases as 
"consolidated cases" or "cross-appeals" that were inconsistent 
with the standards specified by the Administrative Office and 
presumably used by the other circuits. This issue is discussed 
in greater detail in chapter 7. Although the figures reported 
here are a.ccurate for comparison of relative changes in the per
formance of the circuit across the years, they underestimate the 
a~tual nurnbe~ of participations in lead and singles cases sub
m1tted on br1efs and are not valid for comparison with similar 
measures of other circuits. 

2 
The number of oral argument participations may be less than 

three times the number of cases due to missing data for partici
pating judges. 

3 , 
Dur1ng 1980 six of the judgeships in the circuit remained 

unfilled for portions of the year. The number of active-judge 
pa~ticipations includes judges who did not serve the full year, 
wh1le the,numbe: of ave:age participa~ions only includes judges 
who were 1n act1ve serV1ce at. the beg1nning of the year. 
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be somewhat misleading, however, because the number of participa

tions in cases submitted on the briefs in 1981 was a good deal 

lower than in 1980. The data for 1983 should also be interpreted 

with caution since the backlog of cases awaiting submission was 

eliminated in 1983, and some cases that would have been directed 

to the screening panels were used to fill out the oral argument 

ca.lendars. Still, it is clear that the Innovations Project re-

suIted in a marked increase in the number of cases submitted on 

the briefs. 

The contribution of the Screening Program is revealed in the 

lower half of the table. In 1982, more than two-thirds of the 

participations in cases submitted on briefs involved cases sub-

mitted through the Screening Program. 

Some case types in particular are now more likely to be de-

cided on the briefs. In the two years before the Innovations 

Project, 36 percent of cases involving petitions and applications 

from the Immigration and Naturalization Service were decided on 

briefs (see table 8). Following the introduction of the program, 

this figure rose to 61 percent. Civil suits brought against the 

United States or a federal agency and civil rights actions not 

brought by prisoners also were substantially more likely to be 

decided on the briefs. The number of habeas corpus petitions 

submitted without oral argument differed by only 1 percent. 

The development of the Screening Program also affected the 

form of disposition in cases submitted on their briefs. In the 

two years prior to the Screening Program, 78 percent of these 

dispositions were unpublished; after the Screening Program, 89 , 
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TABLE 8 

TYPES OF CASES DECIDED ON BRIEFS1 

1980-1981 1982-1983 
% (Briefs/Total) % (Briefs/Total) Change 

Immigration 36% (53/147) 61% (113/186) +25% 

u.S. civil def. 19% (64/342) 33% (122/374) +14% 

Ci\:"il rights 29% (98/338) 41% (155/376) +12% 

Criminal 22% (208/935) 28% (267/942) +6% 

Private civil 14% (176/1,233) 19% (310/1,599) +5% 

Habeas corpus 46% (134/289) 45% (58/128) -1% 
(Federal and 

state) 

lAssociated cases are excluded from this analysis. 

percent were unpublished, with a sharp increase in dispositions 

by unpublished memorandum opinions. It is difficult to isolate 

the effect of the Screening Program on publication practices, 

however, since they were also influenced by the increase in the 

oral argument calendar and the commitment of the court to publish 

fewer cases. 

During this same period, the percentage of cases submitted 

on briefs that were affirmed increased from 74 percent to 79 per

cent (see table 9), while the proportions of cases reversed, re-

versed and remanded, and remanded remained approximately the 

same. The increase in affirmances reflects a shift from other 

dispositions. For example, the proportion of cases affirmed in 

part and reversed in part dropped from 4 percent to 2 percent; 

the proportion of cases voluntarily dismissed after submission 
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under rule 42 of the Federal Rules f o Appellate Procedure dropped 

from 2 percent to 1 percent. 

TABLE 9 

DISPOSITION OF CASES SUBMITTED ON BRIEFS 

Nature of 
DisQosition 1980-1981 1982 1983 a 

Affirmed 74% (623) 79% (911 ) 

Reversed 2% (19 ) 2% (25) 

Reversed 
& remanded 7% (55 ) 7% (76 ) 

Remanded 4% (35 ) 3% (38) 

Other 13% (110) 9% (99) 

,aThese f~gures do not include 17 cases 
Sub~ltted d~rlng this period for which there is 
no lnformatl0n on the nature of the disposition. 

At first glance, the Screening Program appeared to cause a 

slight increase in the amount of time a case decided on the 

briefs remained under subml'ssl'on. C ases submitted on briefs typ-

ically required thirty-seven days from submission to disposition 

in the two years prl'or t th S ' o e creenlng Program and required 

forty-five days in the two years following the program's incep-

tion. However, "time under submission" has a slightly different 

meaning in the context of cases submitted to screening panels. 

When a case is submitted to an argument panel, even if it is to 

be decided on the briefs, th~ time the case is under submission 

is marked from the time the panel convenes to consider the case. 

When a case is submitted to ' a screenlng panel, the time the case 
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is under submission is marked from the time the case materials 

are sent to the panel, or to the initial judge, using the serial 

process. Case materials are sent to the argument panel four to 

six weeks before the week the panel convenes. If this time is 

added to the time under submission for cases referred to argument 

panels, the development of the Screening Program appears to re-

suIt in a decrease in the time a case decided on the briefs 

awaited disposition. 

All of the judges agreed that the Screening Program is an 

appropricLte means of increasing court productivity without re-

ducing the quality of judicial consideration. A number of the 

judges who had opposed the the program's adoption said that they 

had been won over as a result of their participation. Many of 

them expressed a preference for oral argument, as much for the 

opportunity to confer about the case as for the benefits of the 

oral argument itself. But these judges indicated that the need 

for the court to dispose promptly of cases, especially in periods 

of increasing appellate case filings, outweighed the value of of-

fering oral argument in every case. Several of the judges men-

tioned that their support for the program was contingent on the 

right of each individual judge to reject cases thought to be un

suitable, a right that is recognized under rule 34(a) of the 

Federal Rules of Appellate Procedure. 

All of the judges agreed that cases decided on the screening 

track receive judicial attention that is "appropriate" to ihe is-

sues raised in the case. The judges were also asked if the 

"quality of judicial consideration in disposing of such cases has 
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changed since the Screening Program was introduced." Unfortu-

nately, this question was asked in such a way that the standard 

for comparing cases in the Screening Program was not clear. Sev-

eral of the judges acknowledged that cases referred to screening 

panels receive less attention, but it is not clear if these 

judges were comparing screening cases to cases in which argument 

was permitted or to cases placed on the argument calendars but 

decided on the briefs. Several judges mentioned that under the 

previous practice--when cases were placed on the oral argument 

calendar and decided on the briefs--the cases received relatively 

little judicial attention because the panel members focused their 

efforts on the more difficult cases. Another ambiguous interview 

question concerned the amount of attention such cases receive 

overall. Several judges mentioned that they and their law clerks 

now spend less time on such cases, but that the extensive review 

of the cases by the law clerks results in a net increase in the 

amount of attention devoted them by the court as a whole. Fur-

thermore, the preparation of a more thorough bench memorandum 

permits the judge to decide the case in a more efficient manner, 

diminishing the value of a comparison of time spent. 

Rejecti0n of Cases 

The opportunity for a single judge to reject a case from the 

screening panel is the greatest safeguard against insufficient 

judicial attention. All members of the screening panel must 

agree that the case is appropriate for the screening panel or the 

case is removed and placed on the next available oral argument 
, 
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calendar. Several of the judges noted that their support for the 

program was based on this individual right. 

The rejection rate appears to be sensitive to the criteria 

used to select cases for screening. In the first year of the 

program, 15 percent of the cases placed on the screening track by 

staff attorneys were rejected; in the second year, 20 percent of 

the cases were rejected, for an average of about 18 percent. For 

a brief period during the f st year, interpretation of the cri

teria was liberalized in an effort to reach the goal of sixty 

, er . ~'nth Dur1.' ng th1.' s period, the reJ' ection screen1.ng cases p Illv _ • 

rate increased from 16 percent tv 22 percent, then dropped when 

the liberal interpretation was abandoned. The higher rejection 

rate in the second year of the program might indicate greater 

difficulty in finding cases appropriate for screening as the 

backlog of cases awaiting calendaring diminished. The sensitiv

ity of the rejection rate suggests that the cases are closely ex

amined by the judges to ensure that they are appropriate for the 

Screening Program. 

As might be expected, complex cases are much more likely to 

be rejp-cted from the Screening Program. In the first two years, 

44 percent of the cases given a "3" case weight, and all cases 

with higher case weights, were rejected from screening, while 

h I t f tl s with a "1" case weight were re-less t an percen 0 1e case 

jected from screening (only four cases out of six hundred) . 

Rejection of almost one of every five cases from the program 

suggests that the judges are closely monitoring the selection of 

cases for submission without oral argument. However, the cases 
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that are rejected suffer considerable delay in being heard, even 

though they are placed on the next available oral argument calen-

dar. (ThE! cases are calendared approximately eleven weeks prior 

to oral argument.) Such delays raise substantial concerns, espe

cially in criminal cases rejected from screening. The court con

sidered, but did not approve, argument by telephone in cases that 

would otherwise be rejected. For the time being, the added delay 

that results from calendaring rejected cases for oral argument 

must be accepted in return for the Screening Program's benefits. 

Another concern is the variation in rejection rates across 

panels. Most judges indicated that they reject a case from the 

, "I th suIt 1.' s clear," but th1.' s standard Screen1.ng Program un ess e re 

is not consistently interpreted. In each of the first two years, 

the range in rejection rates varied from 3 percent on one screen

ing panel to 34 percent on another, with most of the panels re

jecting between 15 percent and 25 percent of the cases they re

ceived. Lecause the cases are randomly assigned, this variation 

suggests that different criteria are being employed by some 

panels. 

The judges were also asked if there are certain types of 

cases that cause exceptional problems in the Screening Program. 

~'ifteen judges indicated that there are no specific types of 

cases that cause difficulties--cases are rejected when there is 

some ~rique or special difficulty that was unfor~seen by the 

staff law clerks. However, eight judges said that some cases in-

volving "personal rights" Ciluse difficulties and should be re

jerted. The most frequently cited example of such cases viaS im-
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migration appeals; criminal appeals, civil rights cases, habeas 

corpus cases, and Social Security disability appeals were also 

mentioned. The judges said that, in these cases, it is espe

cially important that the appellate process is visible and the 

litigants aware that the case received full consideration. Sev

eral judges noted that commercial cases are seldom placed on the 

screening track, and questioned whether the resources of the 

court should be structured so that cases involving "personal 

rights" receive less than the full range of appellate services 

while oral argument is reserved for commercial cases. Table 8 

shows that the likelihood of a private civil appeal (the case 

type most likely to include commercial cases) being decided on 

the briefs increased 5 percent after the adoption of the Screen

ing Program, from 14 percent to 19 percent. However, this rise 

is much less than the increased likelihood of immigration and 

civil rights cases being decided on the briefs alone. 

An analysis of rejection rates reveals that diverting immi

gration and habeas corpus cases growing out of state court Con

victions to the eight screening panels is particularly controver

sial. Such cases are submitted on the theory that they involve 

the application of an undisputed standard and that the result is 

clear. The rejection rates for these cases were the highest in 

the group: 28 percent (13/46) of the state habeas corpus cases 

and 26 percent (33/128) of the immigration cases were rejected, 

compared with a rate of 16 percent for all ot.her cases. However, 

the high immigration-case rate can be attributed to the actions 

of only a few panels. In the first year, a single panel ac-
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counted for seven of the twenty immigration cases rejected by the 

screening panels. In the second year a single panel was respon

sible for four of the thirteen cases rejected. 

The choice of the serial rather than the parallel procedure 

also appears to result in a higher rejection rate. The average 

rejection rate for the eleven panels employing the serial proce

dure during the first two years of the program was 20 percent, 

while the average rejection rate across the five panels employing 

a parallel processing system has remained steady at 13 percent 

each year. This higher rejection rate is a surprise--an early 

concern was that the serial procedure would result in more ~ur-

sory attention to the screening cases and in a lower rejection 

rate. It appears that the members of the serial panels are at 

least as vigilant in monitoring the referral of individual cases 

to the Screening Program as the members of the parallel panels. 

Not surprisingly, the initial judge on the screening panels 

employing the serial procedure rejects the greatest proportion of 

cases. In the nine serial panels that rejected more than 7 per-

cent of the cases, the initial judge rejected 81 percent while 

h 
21 t e second and third judges each rejected about 9 percent. 

There are several possible interpretations of these data, 

all of which are hindered by the absence of an objective estimate 

of the proper rate of rejection for a panel and how these rejec

tions should be allocated among the serial panel members. For 

21. Two of the serial panels had very low rates of rejec
tion, making it difficult to distinguish the practices of the 
initial judges, and were excluded from the analysis. 
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example, the low rates of rejection by the second or third judges 

relative to the rejection rate of the initial judge raise the 

question of whether the cases passed on by the initial judges are 

receiving close scrutiny by the second and third judges, who per

haps decline to reject a case in which the initial judge has al

ready drafted a disposition. This interpretation assumes, how

ever, that the initial judge has passed on cases that would be 

rejected by the other panel members if they were serving as the 

initial judge. If the panel members agree on the kinds of cases 

that are appropriate for screening, and the initial judge effec

tively implements this policy, the much higher rejection rate by 

the initial judge indicates the program is a success. If the 

second and third judges rejected as many cases as the initial 

judge, it would suggest that there is no consensus on the panel 

concerning which cases are appropriate for the Screening Program. 

The concern that the second and third judges are passing on 

i~appropriate cases for which the initial judge has drafted a 

, " ' 'lso m1't1'gated by evidence that the rejection d1Spos1t1on 1S a 

rates of the serial panels are higher than the rejection rates of 

parallel panels, on which there is consultation among the panel 

members. The initial judges on the serial panels are rejecting a 

greater proportion of cases than the parallel panels as a whole, 

which implies that the initial judges are following a stringent 

It is unlikely that cases that policy of review and acceptance. 

--~--~ ------------------~ 
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on serial panels are not offering an adequate review of the dis-

position drafted by the initial judge. However, because the 

serial panels have evolved to permit subsequent judges to modify 

the disposition rather than reject the case, the low rejection 

rates by second and third judges may not offer an appropriate in-

dication of the scrutiny these cases receive. There was no evi-

dence from the interviews that the second and third judges are 

simply passing on dispositions drafted by the initial judges 

without reviewing them. 

Without a standard for determining the proper rate of rejec

tion, the question can be turned around: Are the initial judges 

in serial panels being too conservative in determining which 

cases are appropriate for the screening panels? The statistics 

might suggest that the initial-judge rejection rate is too high; 

perhaps initial judges tend to reject borderline cases rather 

than draft a disposition for a case that might be rejected by a 

subsequent panel member. Panels employing the parallel proce

dures avoid this problem by agreeing at the outset that, through 

a telephone conference, a case can be properly decided by the 

screening panel before the disposition is drafted. Recently, to 

ensure that the effort devoted to the draft disposition is not 

wasted, the court adopted a policy of forwarding to the argument 

panels the draft dispositions for all cases, with separate notes 

indicating why certain cases were rejected. Nevertheless, court 

would have been rejected by the parallel panels are being decided 

personnel have suggested that judges serving on the parallel 

panels may be more willing to accept difficult cases because of 

by the serial panels. 

There is also no evidence that the second and third judges 

, 
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the opportunity for consultation prior to the drafting of a ois-

position. 

Members of the court disagree over the proper interpretation 

of the rejection of cases from the Screening Program. Some of 

the judges on panels that reject relatively few cases noted the 

disruptions and delay in disposing of a case that result when a 

case is rejected and interpreted the high rejection rates as an 

indication that the Screening Program is falling short of its po-

tential. These judges urged the adoption of common standards for 

all the panels. Other judges, many from panels with relatively 

high rejection rates, said the rejection rates prove that the 

program is successful in ensuring that only the cases suited for 

disposition by the screening panels are considered, and expressed 

concern that the rejection rates were so low for some of the 

panels. 

Resolution of this conflict might be difficult. Many mem-

bers of the court made clear that their support for the Screening 

Program was predicated on the right to reject from the screening 

panel any cases that seemed unsuitable, and the judges appear t6 

employ different standards for making this determination. The 

right of an individual judge to determine that a case is unsuited 

for disposition without argument is acknowledged in rule 34(a) of 

the Federal Rules of Appellate Procedure. As long as the judges 

follow different standards for rejection of cases from screening, 

the court will continue to decide similar cases using dissimilar 

practices. 

Furthermore, it appears that the standard for referral to 
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screening employed by the court as a whole differs from the stan

dard recommended by the attorneys representing the parties to the 

appeal. The attorneys are notified when the case is designated 

for the screening track and are gl'ven an t 't oppor un1 y to register 

an obJ'ection. Although th ' ere 18 agreement between the recommend-

ations of the attorney and the actions of the court in two-thirds 

of the cases, this is a result of the relatively low rates of ob

jection by the attorneys and rejection by the panels. When at

torneys do object, it appears to have little impact on the ac

tions of the court. As indicated in table la, there is no rela

tionship between the objection to the screening referral by one 

of the attorneys, almost always the attorney representing the ap

pellant, and the decision of the panel to reject a case from the 

Screening Program. Attorneys raised objections in approximately 

22 percent (214/956) of the cases referred to the screening 

panels. Of these, the panels rejected 20 percent (42/214), a re-

jection rate only slightly higher than the rejection rate of 

cases to which attorneys did not object (17 percent, 128/742). 

Similarly, of the cases rejected by the screening panels, the at

torneys objected to referral in only 25 percent (42/170). The 

lack of correspondence between attorney objections and panel re

jections suggests that there may be a disagreement concerning the 

proper standards for submission to the Screen1'ng P rogram. The 

court is considering requesting more information from the attor

neys to better understand the nature of this difference. 

Despite early concerns, the Screening Program has become an 

accepted procedure in the Ninth Circu~t. All but one member of 
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TABLE 10 

RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN ATTORNEY OBJECTION TO REFERRAL 
OF CASES AND REJECTION OF CASES FROM SCREENING 

Action of panel 

Reject 
Not reject 

Total 

Action of Attorney 

Objection 

42 
172 

214 

No 
Objection 

128 
614 

742 

NOTE: chi square = .4889; E not less than .05. 

Total 

170 
786 

956 

the court believes that the program should be continued, and the 

sole opponent suggests restructuring the selection criteria, 

rather than abandoning the program entirely. However, the judges 

did indicate that the Screening Program may have reached its 

limit as a means of increasing their case participations. Al

though some other federal circuit courts accept greater propor

tions of their caseloads for disposition through similar pro-

grams, most of the judges of the Ninth Circuit are opposed to 

expansion of the program beyond its' current limits. Only five of 

the judges thought the program should be expanded, one suggested 

the program be restricted, and the rest believed the program 

should remain at its current level. 

\1 
I 

VI. PREBRIEFING CONFERENCE PROGRAM 

The Prebriefing Conference Program was the first of the 

major innovations adopted by the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals. 

A . 1 f . h . . t 22 d S In preappea con erenee programs ln ot er ClreUl s, un er 

the authority of rule 33 of the Federal Rules of Appellate Proce-

dure, a conference is held between counsel and a court-designated 

conference attorney soon after the appeal is docketed to discuss 

the issues on appeal, the structure of the briefs, and other is-

sues involving appellate practice. The Prebriefing Conference 

Program is unique, however, in that it is primarily intended to 

assist counsel in improving the presentation of issues, thereby 

easing the burden on the judges considering the appeal. 

The Prebriefing Conference Program was established in 

November 1981 to deal with civil appeals originating in the 

22. The Ninth Circuit's Prebriefing Conference Program was 
patterned after similar programs in the Second and Seventh Cir
cuits. Descriptions of the preappeal conference program in the 
Second Circuit can be found in J. Goldman, An Evaluation of the 
Civil Appeals Management Plan: An Experiment in Judicial Admin
istration (Federal Judicial Center 1978), and A. Partridge & A. 
Lind, A Reevaluation of the Civil Appeals Management Plan (Fed
eral Judicial Center 1983). The conference program in the 
Seventh Circuit is described in J. Goldman, The Seventh Circuit 
Preappeal Program: An Evaluation (Federal Judicial Center 1982). 
The Eight Circuit recently began a limited conference program, 
which is described in D.P. Lay, A Blueprint for Judicial Manage
ment, 17 Creighton L. Rev. 1047 (1984). A description of the 
preappeal conference program in the Sixth Circuit is found in R. 
Rack, Preargument Conference in the Sixth Circuit Court of 
Appeals, 15 u. To1. L. Rev. 921 (1984). 
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Northern District of California. Within two years the program 

was p.xpanded to include civil appeals from the districts of 

Oregon, Western Washington, and Central California, and confer-

ences were held in more than 3,000 cases. In February 1984, the 

court agreed that the program would include all civil appeals 

arising in the Ninth Circuit, making it the largest preappeal 

conference program in the federal appellate system. Although ob

jective assessment of the effectiveness of the program is diffi-

cult, the broad support of the bar and the faith of the judges of 

the circuit suggest that the Prebriefing Conference Program is a 

valuable complement to the other innovations that have increased 

judicial productivity. 

The opportunity for consultation between counsel and the 

conference attorney afforded by the Prebriefing Conference Pro-

gram is intended to accomplish a wide range of purposes. It (1) 

permits informal resolution of procedural matters, such as brief-

ing schedules, joinder of briefs in mUltiparty appeals, and re-

quests for time extensions, (2) encourages the clarification and 

narrowing of issues on appeal, or, when appropriate, settlement 

without submission to the court, and (3) encourages the parties 

to file shorter briefs and records. The degree to which this 

program focuses on the length of the briefs and other submitted 

material is unique among the preappeal conference programs. The 

conference attorneys also review the appeal for jurisdictional 

defects, a task that is performed by staff law clerks in cases 

that are not diverted to the Prebriefing Conference Program. 

Unlike programs in other circuits, the Prebriefing Confer-
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ence Program is not intended to accelerate the pace of litigation 

by setting shorter briefing schedules for appropriate classes of 

cases. When the circuit had a large backlog of cases waiting to 

be calendared, extensions in briefing schedules were common. As 

the backlog dwindled, however, the conference attorneys who es-

tablish the briefing schedules began to deny repetitive requests 

for short extensions and single requests for long extensions. 

For a brief period in 1983, when the court had essentially elimi-

nated the backlog of cases waiting to be calendared, there was an 

effort to expedite the briefing process to fill the argument cal-

endar, though briefing schedules were never set for a time period 

lesR than the periods specified in rule 31 of the Federal Rules 

of Appellate Procedure. But acceleration of the briefing sched-

ule cannot be considered an ongoing goal of the Prebriefing Con-

ference Program. As the number of case filings and the pool of 

cases awaiting calendaring began to increase, the efforts to ex-

pedite ended. In civil cases not referred to the Prebriefing 

Conference Program, the briefing schedule is set by the cler.k's 

office. Appellants must file briefs forty days after the notice 

of filing of the record by the court; appellees tile their briefs 

thirty days from the date of service of the appellants' briefs. 

Extensions of approximately four weeks are frequently allowed. 

Although no goal priorities were specified when the prograill 

began, settlement of appeals appears to receive less attention by 

the conference attorneys than in similar programs in other cir-

cuits. When a preliminary evaluation of the program by the cir-

cuit executive's office raised questions concerning the relation-
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ship anonq the goals, the court indicated that efforts toward 

case management rather than settlement should be emphasized. 

More than tHo-thirds of the judges interviewed identified reduc-

tion of brief and record length and narrowing of issues to he the 

most important aims of the program. A number of judges also men-

tioned the value of using the conferences to educate members of 

the bar concerning court procedures and expectations. Although 

the staff attorneys are instructed to offer encouragement when 

settlement is likely, most of the judges expressed considerable 

doubt concerning the ability of the current program to bring 

about settlement in cases that would otherwise continue to oral 

argument. A pilot program recently undertaken in the Western 

District of Washington permits members of the federal bar associ-

ations to serve as mediators on cases identified by the confer-

ence attorneys as candidates for settlement. 

Procedures 

During the period addressed by this evaluation, the Pre-

briefing Conference Program was extended to all civil and agency 

appeals in the four districts listed above, with the exception of 

interlocutory appeals under 28 U.S.C. § 1292(b) (1982) and peti-

tions for writs. After the notice of appeal is filed, the clerk 

of the district court, or the clerk of the court of appeals in 

cases involving review or enforcement of an agency action, sends 

a letter to the attorneys representing the parties, explaining 

the Prebriefing Conference Program and the procedures that will 

be followed in the appeal. A "docketing statement" is sent to 
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the appellant. (For copies of these materials, see appendix E.) 

The docketing statement, which must be returned to the clerk of 

the court of appeals within fourteen days, sets forth the juris

dictional facts, nature of the proceedings, related cases r issues 

on appeal, and applicable standards of appellate review. The ap

pellant must attach a copy of the judgment or order appealed from 

and findings of fact or conclusions of law supporting the deci

sion. The appellee may file a single-page response if he or she 

disagrees with the appellant's statement of the case or the is-

sues on appeal, but this rarely occurs. 

After the clerk's office receives the docketing statement 

and proof of service, the case is docketed and the statement is 

forwarded to the conference attorneys. The docketing statement 

and related materials are used hy the conference attorney to pre

pare for the prebriefing conference. There are four senior staff 

attorneys who are designated as conference attorneys and have ex

perience as civil motions attorneys. The conference attorneys 

have worked closely together and appear to follow similar prac

tices in the conference process. Docketing statements are re-

viewed to identify jurisdictional defects. If there appears to 

be a problem, the conference attorney may ask for clarification 

of jurisdictional issues or inform the parties of a jurisdic

tional defect that can be cured. After a review of jurisdic

tional issues, pro se cases are also screened out of the confer-

ence program and referred to the clerk's office. As indicated in 

table II, of the 4,024 cases referred to the program between 
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Tl>.BLE 11 

DISPOSITION OF CASES REFERRED TO THE 
PREBRIEFING CONFERENCE PROGRAM 

Conference Pro Se 
Cases AEEeals 

Total dispositions 1,640 344 

Cases submitted and 
decided 628 94 

Cases disposed of: 
Before submission 1,012 250 
Before filing docket 

statement 325 86 
Before conference 171 
Before briefing 440 150 
Before calendaring 76 14 

Total 

1,984 

722 

1,262 

411 
171 
590 
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NOT~' Information in this table is taken from,the reports 
~. ram 'com iled by the staff attorney's off1ce and repre

on the prog 'd +~om November 1981 through December 1983. 
~~~I~gt~~i~e~~~iod there were 4,024 total cases ~lidgibfle ~or,t~e 

h 756 se appeals were exam1ne or Jur1s P7og7~~~1 ~!~:~t; :nd rei~~ned to the clerk's office, 3,268 ca~es 
d1Ct7 ~ l' l'ble for the prebriefing conferences. D1S-remalned ann were e 19 -. f th s 
osition information was not available for 2,040 0 ,~se ~ase 

~t the time of th; study. These data include dispos1t1on 1nfor-
t' for recently filed cases that settled early, but excludes 

m~ lon, ,-, , cases from the same filing cohort that 
~~~~~~~~~O~Ol~~~~~:;~~~ ~~d may, ,therefore, slightly overestimate 
th8 rate of nonsubmission over t1me. 

198 4, 756 pro se appeals were reviewed November 1981 and January 

- , and referred to the clerk's office. for jurisdictional 1ssues 

For certain cases, such as Social Security review and 

th conference attorneys may conclude that a immigration, e 

f ' '1 A standard scheduling order conference will not be ben!;! 1C1a . 

, ff' l'S then issued, and counsel is used by the clerk s 0 lC~ 

required to send a written request if the briefing schedule 

requires modification. For most cases, however, a conference is 
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held within a month of filing of the docketing statement. The 

initial conference date is set by written notice or by telephone 

with written confirmation. 

In-person conferences are preferred, and at least one is 

usually scheduled if both attorneys work within a fifty-mile 

radius of one of the conference sites. In other cases, or when 

the conference attorneys determine that an in-person conference 

is not necessary, an initial conference by telephone is arranged. 

As shown in table 12, there was an average of 113 conferences per 

month in 1983, 93 of which were first conferences. Subsequent 

conferences are usually by telephone unless their purpose is to 

pursue settlement negotiations. The conference attorneys esti-

mate that approximately two-thirds of the cases involve some tele-

I 
phone conferencing, a figure that will increase as the program is 

expanded to outlying districts. 

The in-person conferences take place in the federal court-

houses of San Francisco, Seattle, Portland, and Los Angeles. 

Counsel attending the conferences must have the authority to make 

decisions about settlement or narrowing of issues, consolidation 

of appeals, and other issues that are to be discussed. If atten-

dance is not possiblp, lead counsel must arrange to be available 

by telephone and must appoint a substitute attorney with broad 

authority to settle or narrow the appeal and agree on case-

processing matters. If any of the party attorneys are unfamiliar 

with the process, the conference begins with a brief explanation 

of its purpose. The prebriefing conference is described as the 

appellate equivalent of the pretrial conference, intended to or-
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TABLE 12 

LEVEL OF PREBRIEFING CONFERENCE ACTIVITY 

Total conferences 
First conference 
Second conference 
Subsequent conference 

Total orders issued 
Briefing orders 
Stays of proceedings 
Extensions of time 
Releases from program 
Settlement/show cause order 
Miscellaneous 

Monthly 
1983 Average 

1,355 
1,117 

182 
56 

2,337 
877 
461 
322 
248 
134 
295 

113 
93 
15 

5 

195 
73 
38 
27 
21 
11 
25 

NOTE: Information is this table is taken from the 
reports on the program compiled by the staff attorneys' 
office. The monthly average is based on activity of 
the program during 1983, when the program was in effect 
in all four districts. During this period, there were 
approximately 202 appeals each month, 40 of which were 
pro se appeals, and 162 of which were eligible for con
ferencing. Approximately 35 percent of the appeals are 
from the Central District of California, 25 percent are 
from the Northern District of California, 20 percent 
are from Oregon or the Western District of Washington, 
and 20 percent are agency appeals in which the eviden
tiary hearing was held in one of these four districts. 

ganize and structure the appeal and determine simple matters with 

a minimum of judge involvement. The topics to be addressed and 

the confidentiality of the process are discussed. Counsel for 

the appellant is then asked what issues he or she expects to 

raise on appeal. Any jurisdictional problems are addressed, with 

the conference attorney suggesting ways to eliminate minor juris-

dictional defects that would not lead to dismissal. The possi-

bility of settlement or narrowing of the issues on appeal, and 
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the structure and length of the brief, are also discussed. 

During this process the conference attorneys are likely to field 

a number of questions concerning appellate procedures and stan-

dards from members of the bar who have not practiced before the 

court of appeals. Most of the in-person conferences are thirty-

five to forty minutes; simple cases may require no more than fif-

teen minutes, and complex cases may require as much as an hour. 

Although the conference attorneys raise the possibility of 

settlement, the preferred practice is to rely on counsel to indi-

cate an interest. When such a possibility exists, the conference 

attorneys explore settlement issues in depth and indicate that 

they are willing to hold subsequent conferences or to refer cases 

to magistrates or senior judges for additional settlement ef-

forts. The pilot program in the Western District of Washington 

permits referral to a member of the Federal Bar Associati,on who 

will direct the settlement discussions. More than one conference 

is conducted in approximately one-sixth of the cases. Although 

settlement is the primary reason for such conferences, they also 

may address some problem with the record that developed after the 

initial conference. 

The usual result of the prebriefing conference is an order 

setting forth a briefing schedule and maximum page limits for 

each brief. (A copy of this order is included in appendix F.) 

Table 12 shO\vs that an average of seventy-three briefing orders 

were issued in each month of 1983. If the court reporter's 

transcript has not yet been orderAd, a deadline is SAt for this 

as well. The matters discussed in the conference are not dis-
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closed by the conference attorneys unless they are embodied in 

such an order, or unless there is a motion for reconsideration of 

the order resulting from the conference. A party may move for 

reconsideration by a judge of any order issued by a conference 

attorney. Within ten calendar days of the date the order is 

filed, the motion for reconsideration is heard by the coordinat-

ing judge of the administrative division in which the appeal is 

filed. After ten days any motion for reconsideration is referred 

to the judge serving on the single-judge motion panel. 

Formal motions for reconsideration are rare. The conference 

attorneys are frequently able to work out disagreements with 

counsel through negotiation, in keeping with the program's pri-

mary purpose of avoiding formal motions for procedural relief. 

In fact, from the filing of the docketing statement to the com-

pletion of the briefs, the conference attorneys are authorized to 

grant informal requests for time extensions usually on the basis 

of a telephone call, especially if extra time might result in a 

reduction in brief length or in settlement of the case. 

Early in the program, a lack of coordination between the 

conference attorneys and the clerk's office resulted in a measure 

of confusion. The granting of a request for an extension of time 

in the initial conference is considered equivalent to the first 

extension that is typically granted by the clerk's office in 

cases not diverted to the Prebriefing Conference Program. How-

ever, monitoring of compliance with briefing schedules is a duty 

of the clerk's office. The preliminary evaluation of the program 

found that the clerk's office was reluctant to dismiss confer-

n 
1 
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enced cases that exceeded the brl'efl'ng 'd 
perlo s set out in lule 31 

of the Federal Rnles of Appellate Procedure since the parties may 

have in fact been in compliance wl'th a h sc edule that had been 

negotiated with a conference attorney. Cl oser cooperation be-

t'veen the clerk's office and conference tt 
a orneys has dirrinished 

this problem. 

Another early difficulty f th o e program concerned delays in 

ordering the court reporter's transcrl'pt. I 't' 1 nl la ly, attorneys 

were encouraged to delay ordering the transcript until after con-

ference discussion concerning possible limitations on record 

size. Soon it became apparent that the confe.r.ence program was 

not particularly effective in reducing the record size, that 

transcript length was not ' 
a prlmary concern of the judges of the 

circuit, and that postponement l'n d ' or erlng the reporter's tran-

script was causing needless delay' th 
ln e appellate process. Cur-

rently transcripts are ordered b f th 
e ore e conference, pursuant to 

the same schedule that governs nonc f d on erence cases. 

Effectiveness 

The costs of the Prebriefing Conference Program are clear: 
It requires the time of the senior staff attorneys as well as ad-

ditional expenses incurred by the parties when counsel are re-

qui red to participate in the f con.erence. Although these costs 

may be offset by improvement in the quality of appellate practice 

and diminished burdens on the J"udges, h b ' suc eneflts are hard to 
assess in an obJ'ective manne _r. 

The fact that the prebriefl'ng f con erence occurs early in the 
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appellate process--usually about one month after the docketing 

statement is filed--makes it difficult to determine what would 

have happened without one. Furthermore, some of the factors 

likely to be influenced by the program,cannot be defined in mea

surable terms. For example, it is difficult to determine the 

breadth of issues on appeal in order to ascertain whether the 

program has been successful in narrowing these i~8ues. Brief 

length is much easier to measure, but many cases must be examined 

in order to detect meaningful differences. 

Since the primary purpose of the Prebriefing Conference Pro

gram is to ease judge burden, the judges of the Ninth Circuit are 

the most appropriate sources of information concerning the effec

tiveness of the program. The judges were surveyed twice, six 

months and two years after the program was initiated. Most of 

them were unwilling to pass judgment on the program, noting the 

difficulty of assessing its effects when the appellate materials 

do not indicate which cases ,,,ere referred to the program. How-

ever, all eight judges who offered an assessment indicated 

that the program seems to have a beneficial effect. Several of 

these judges also expressed concern about the number of staff at

torneys required to maintain such a program. 

A more relevant assessment can be found in the reactions of 

attorneys who participated in the prebriefing conferences. A 

preliminary evaluation, conducted by the circuit executive's of

fice approximately one year after the program began, involved 

sending questionnaires to every attorney participating in a pre

briefing conference. Only half were returned so the results must 
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be interpreted with caution. The program was modified in re-

sponse to some of the survey findings so the results may not ac-

curately reflect the functioning of the current program. Never-

theless, the survey offers some insight into the perception of 

the attorneys who have participated in the initial program. 

As a preliminary question, the attorneys were asked to as-

sess the overall performance of the conference attorneys. Be-

cause they were rated as "knowledgeable" (84 percent), "reason-

able" (87 percent), and "effective" (82 percent), it appears that 

any reservations expressed about the program cannot be attributed 

to shortcomings in the performance of the conference attorneys. 

The survey results suggest that the program has been helpful 

in improving the quality of the appellate practice. In approxi-

mately 85 percent of the cases, the conference attorneys dis-

cussed narrowing the issues on appeal, and t'vo-thirds of the at-

torneys in these cases believed the program to be successful in 

this regard. 

Sixty percent of the attorneys expect that the program will 

be e.ffective in reducing the number of motions. Responses to the 

survey suggest that this may be due to the ease with which sched-

uling modifications can be obtained without resorting to formal 

motions. 

The effectiveness of the program in reducing the length of 

the briefs and records is more difficult to determine. Although 

the Federal Rules of Appellate Procedure permit briefs of up to 

fifty pages, the median length of briefs prior to the program was 

thirty pages, including great variation. Measures collected by 
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tt l'ndl'cate that the median length of the conference a _ orneys 

, d after the confe_rences are between twenty-eight briefs submltte 

and thirty pages long. Although it may appear that the program 

has had little or no effect on brief length, this conclusion 

t d For ~xample, if the program is successful might be unwarran e . r-

in encouraging settlement of simpler cases with briefs of less 

than average length and is effective in reducing the length of 

briefs in more complex cases, the median of thirty pages before 

f th a lnay disguise the effec-and after implementation 0 e progr m 

tiveness of the program in achieving both of these goals. Of 

f brl'ef length ignores the quality of the course, any measure 0 

presentation of issues in the briefs. If the conference results 

1 and better d evelopment of those isin narrower issues on appea 

sues that are submitted, the absence of a reduction in brief 

not be used to demonstrate that the program is a 
length should 

failure. Seventy percent of the attorneys expected some success 

in this area, vlhile several judges had already noticed a reduc

tion. until a more accurate measure is developed, these impres-

~f th best evidence of the effect of the program on sions OJ_ er _ e 

brief length. 

found the program to be less successful in reThe attorneys 

h Thl'S l'ssue was discussed in approximately ducing record lengt . 

60 percent of the cases selected for the study, and only 19 per-

h sal'd record lengths had been cent of the attorneys in t ose cases 

reduced. Only 23 percent of the attorneys considered it reason-

able to expect the program to serve this function; less emphasis 

has recently been placed on reducing record length. 
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Settlement efforts by conference attorneys also received 

mixed reviews. If there is a prospect of settlement, the confer-

ence is a convenient opportunity to discuss it. Settlement was 

discussed by the conference attorneys in 65 percent of the cases, 

and the survey indicates that the attorneys found these discus-

sions helpful about half the time. Only 27 percent of the attor-

neys interviewed, however, expect the program to be effective in 

encouraging settlement. 

Some of the judges did not feel that it is the role of the 

Prebriefing Conference Program to bring about increased rates of 

settlement. Those who did suggested that the program refer cases 

with settlement potential to someone with judicial authority and 

litigation experience. Because the judges of the circuit have 

little time to conduct such negotiations, reliance on senior 

judges, retired state court judges, or magistrates has been sug-

gested as an option. A pilot program recently developed in the 

western District of Washington will permit conference attorneys 

to refer cases with prospects of settling to mediators who are 

members of the federal district bar association. In other dis-

tricts, the conference attorneys continue to encourage 

settlement--in subsequent conferences, if ner.essary--in those 

cases where it seems possible. 23 

23. An effort to determine changes in settlement rates and 
elapsed-times-to-filing of the last brief was unsuccessful. Set
tlement rates and elapsed times in the months before and after 
implementation of the program in the individual districts were 
too unstable. Measurement of these effects is complicated by 
seasonal variation and differing trends within districts. Of 
course, the primary purposes of the Prebriefing Conference Pro
gram are not to settle cases or accelerate the briefing process. 
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The Prebriefing Conference Program is perceived as particu

larly helpful in instructing members of the bar in appellate prac

tice in the circuit. Discussions with the conference attorneys 

suggested that this is especially important for counsel who have 

not practiced before the federal appellate courts, and counsel 

view the conference attorneys as points of contact \vith the 

court. Several of the judges mentioned that strong support for 

the program had been voiced by several leading members of the 

various federal bar associations. 

The survey also revealed that the benefi~s of the conference 

program for some classes of cases has been limited. Almost one

third of the attorneys indicated that their cases did not belong 

in the program because they were "too simple" or "involved only a 

single, clearly defined issue." Conference attorneys also raised 

the possibility of removing the simpler single-issue cases from 

the program. When the program was recently expanded throughout 

the circuit, the conference attorneys were instructed to focus 

their efforts on those cases that would benefit most from confer-

encing. As a result, cases such as Social Security and immigra

tion appeals are now issued standard scheduling orders, and no 

conference is held unless the attorneys specifically indicate 

that such a conference will be of assistance. 

The Prebriefing Conference Program is a good example of an 

innovative progrctm that was implemented in a limited manner and 

gradually evolved into an accepted part of the circuit's appel

late process. As the program expanded, it sharpened its objec

tives and eliminated those activities that did not appear produc-
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tive. Although it is difficult to demonstrate its effectiveness 

in objective measures, the program has earned the support of the 

court and the bar. The experiences of the Ninth Circuit Court of 

Appeals and of other federal circuit courts indicate that this 

preappeal conference program can be helpful in improving the ap

pellate process. 

T\'/o additional issues deserve to be addressed as the program 

expands. Because cases with settlement potential in the Western 

District of Washington are identified and referred to local media

tors by the conference attorneys, there is an opportunitv to 

better understand their characteristics. This pilot project also 

should indicate the relative effectiveness of settlement efforts 

conducted by the conference attorneys and by local attorneys 

serving as settlement mediators. 

The role of in-person conferences also deserves closer exami

nation. Although an in-person conference facilitates communica

tion, it is difficult to determine whether this advantage out

weighs the delay and expense involved in gathering the partici

pants in a single location. Telephone conferences are becoming 

more cornmon as the services of the conference attorneys are ex

tended to outlying districts where in-person conferences are im

practical. Presumably, they also will become more common than in 

the past in the Western District of Washington as settlement ef

forts are delegated to the local mediators. As they gain more 

experience with these procedures, the staff of the Ninth Circuit 

ma~' be able to develop standards for determining the proper role 

of in-person conferences that can guide the actions of other fed

eral circuit courts. 



VII. CHANGES IN CASE ACTIVITY IN THE NINTH CIRCUIT 

Statistics offer inconplete measures of court performance 

and can be misleading; objects and events are counted while qual

ity of judicial consideration and fairness of the disposition re

main unexamined. Nevertheless, concern over statistical measures 

of court performance was one of the factors that led the Ninth 

Circuit Court of Appeals to adopt the Innovations Project. 

Common statistical measures of court and judicial activity 

reveal that the performance of the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals 

has notably improved in recent years. More cases are being ter

minated, and the average time from filing to disposition has 

dropped sharply from earlier levels. These improvements are par

ticularly impressive because they \vere accomplished during a 

period of rising case filings and diminished reliance on visiting 

judges. Much of the improvement certainly is due to the increase 

in judgeships for the court. However, the analyses suggest an 

additional 27 percent increase in case participations by active 

judges results from the innovationl; described in this report. 

Data collected by the AdministTative Office are helpful in 

demonstrating changes in case processing over time and in com-

paring the Ninth Circuit with other federal appellate courts. 

The published figures by the Administrative Office for all fed

eral circuit courts are based on annual cycles that run from July 

to July, making awkward the assessment of changes adopted in 
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January 1982. These data are supplemented by information from 

the Ninth Circuit that offer more precise measures of court per-

formance from January to January. However, the best yearly rec-

ords from the Administrative Office for examining the impact of 

the innovations are designated as 1983 data, containing measures 

of case activity from July 1, 1982, to June 30, 1983, while the 

most appropriate records from the clerk's office are designated 

as 1982 data, following the annual cycle from January 1, 1982, to 

December 31, 1982. To avoid confusion here, measures of annual 

cycles that run from July to July will have the prefix "CY," in

dicating the Administrative Office measure of a "court year."24 

The result is a patchwork of various measures that, when viewed 

cumulatively, demonstrate the improvements in the court's perfor-

mance. 

Measures of Case Processing 

The most common measures of appellate court activity are the 

number of cases filed, the number of cases terminated, and the 

number of cases pending at the end of the year. Figure 1 indi-

cates the number of cases filed in the Ninth Circuit Court of 

Appeals in each court year since 1970. 25 The number of cases 

24. The Administrative Office actually refers to this mea
sure as a "statistical year," but because the staff of the Ninth 
Circuit Court of Appeals refers to this as a "court year," this 
convention will be followed in this report. 

25. Data for this figure and the three following ones are 
taken from Federal Court Management Statistics, an annual publi
cation by the Administrative Office, for the years 1973 through 
1983. The 1970-72 data were included in the 1973 edition. 
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filed tripled from CY-1970 to CY-1983i increases were especially 

sharp after CY-1379. The broken line in figure 1 shows the rate 

at which the case filings would have risen had the increases in 

the Ninth Circuit followed the average annual rates of increase 

for all other federal circuit courts. It is clear that the Ninth 

Circuit experienced increases in case filings that exceed the 

overall rate for the rest of the circuits. 

During this period the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals also 

sharply increased the rate at which cases were terminated. Fig-

ure 2 demonstrates this increase, again sharper since CY-1979. 

The increase in the number of cases terminated from CY-1970 to 

CY-1979 occurred when the court had thirteen active appellate 

court judges. From October 1979 to July 1980, a period that 

roughly corresponds to CY-1980 on the graph, ten new judges 

joined the appellate court. These additional judges and a rela-

tively heavy reliance on contributions by visiting judges contri-

buted to the sharp increase in terminations from CY-1979 to 

CY-1981. The number of cases terminated in CY-1982 includes 

cases terminated six months before and six months after the start 

of the Innovations Project in January 1982. The increase in 

cases terminated in CY-1983 occurred after implementation of the 

project. 

Despite increases in the number of cases terminated, the num-

ber of cases awaiting judicial action at the end of each year in-

creased steadily until the additional judges entered service 

(see figure 3). After CY-1980, the number: of pending cases began 

declining, but this statistic must be interpreted with caution. 

I 
I! 

i
l 
I 
! 
I 

1 
II 
~ 

I 

sooo 

1500 

1000 

1500 

1000 

tSOo 

toGO 

ssoo 

1000 

500 

o 

---

99 

FIGURE I 

NUMBER OF CASES PILED 

/ 
" / -

/ 
./ 

/ 
I 

/ 

/ 

/ 
/ 

/ 

1110 l.971lJn lin 1S71117S 1S7' 1177 1.97' 1973 1110 1311131Z ISI'J 

NOTE: Based on Administrative Office 
measures of court years from July I to June 30. 



100 

FIGURE 2 
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FIGURE 3 
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The pending caseload includes cases undergoing some preliminary 

procedure, such as preparation of the briefs by the parties, as Ii 

well as cases fully prepared and awaiting argument. Increases in 

the number of cases pending at the end of the year reflects, in 

part, the increases in earlier case filings and the unavoidable 

passage of time that is required for briefing, submission, and 

drafting of a disposition. For example, during the summer of 

1983 the Ninth had succeeded in calendaring all of the cases that 

were fully briefed and awaiting submission, and there were still 

almost 4,000 pending cases. Presumably, these cases were under-

going court procedures in preparation for calendaring. These 

4,000 cases represent a "floor" in the number of pending cases, 

and the number of pending cases cannot be expected to go below 

this level without a modification of court procedures or a drop 

in the filing rates. 

Measures of Case Disposition Time 

While the numbers of cases filed, terminated, and pending 

are of concern to persons involved in the administration of the 

federal courts, the time from filing to disposition is of greater 

interest to the litigants. The Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals 

has made considerable gains in moving cases to a speedy disposi-

tion. 

Figure 4 indicates the median number of months that passes 

from filing of the complete record to disposition for cases ter-

minated after hearing or submission on briefs. This median in-

creased by ten months, from 7.3 months in CY-1973 to 17.4 months 
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FIGURE 4 

MEDIAN ELAPSED TIME FROM FILING 
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in CY-1980, then declined to 10.5 months in CY-1983. Although 

these improvements have been dramatic, the median disposition 

time for terminated cases has remained above the national aver-

age. Again, the improvement follows the arrival of additional 

judges, as well as increases in the productivity of the court. 

Furthermore, the rate of increase in the number of cases filed 

has been more moderate in recent years, permitting the court to 

overcome the bar.klog of cases and concentrate on the more re-

cently filed cases. 

Closer inspection of the improvements in disposition time 

reveals that the period from the filing of the last brief in a 

case to submission to a three-judge panel for disposition has 

been reduced by more than half. In each bar graph in figure 5, 

individual steps identify the median number of days from notice 

of appeal to filing of the last brief, to submission of the case 

h 1 f ' ddt d' 't' 26 to t e pane 0 JU ges, an 0 lSPOSl lon. The disposition 

time for all submitted cases dropped from 684 days in 1980 to 378 

days in 1983. The greatest reductions were in the number of days 

from filing of the last brief to submission to a three-judge 

panel. A separate analysis, not portrayed in the graph, revealed 

that the median number of days that elapsed between these two 

events dropped from 302 days in 1980, to 224 days in 1981, to 127 

days in 1982, to 87 days in 1983. The number of days from no'tice 

26. Unlike the preceding figures, this graph is based on 
records of the Ninth Circuit clerk's office and measures the 
median disposition times of submitted cases that were terminated 
from January 1 through December 31 of each year. 
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FIGURE 5 
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of appeal to filing of the last brief and from submission to a 

panel to disposition remained fairly stable. 

The greatest improvements in disposition time occurred in 

nonpriority civil cases. As shown in figure 6, from 1980 through 

1983 the median number of days frcm filing to disposition in such 

cases dropped by more than half, from 846 days to 393 days. 

Again, the greatest reductions occurred in the period from filing 1000 

of the last brief to submission for disposition. Figures 7 and 8 

reveal that during this same period disposition times for 800 

criminal cases remained stable, and disposition times for agency 

cases remained stable after an initial reduction in 1981. These 600 

improvements reflect the effects of increases in the number of Days 

cases terminated, due to additional judgeships, increases in 400 

productivity, and changes in the rate at which cases are filed. 
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FIGURE 7 

DISPOSITION TIMES FOR CRIMINAL CASES 
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FIGURE 8 

DISPOSITION TIMES FOR AGENCY CASES 
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Measures of Case Participation 

The above figures demonstrate improvements in the overall 

performance of the court, but offer misleading indications of the 

productivity of the judges. General assessments of case activity 

fail to take into account changes in the number of judgeships and 

the contributions of visiting and senior judges. Furthermore, 

because a case is decided by a panel of judges, "case" is an awk-

ward measu~e of the work of individuals. Participation by a 

judge on a panel that considers a case is a more appropriate mea-

sure. For example, when a single case is submitted to a panel of 

three judges, each of the judges would receive credit for one 

"case participation." 

The number of case participations by judges increased 

through 1982, then dropped in 1983 (see table 13). The decline 

in 1983 resulted in part from the success of the court in clear

ing its backlog of cases awaiting calendaring. In the latter 

half of 1983, the court had succ~eded in calendaring all cases 

that were ready for submission and was forced to reduce and can-

cel a number of argument panels. Because there was not a suffi-

cient number of cases to fill the argument calendars of judges 

scheduled and willing to serve, the totals for 1983 are not an 

accurate measure of the productive capacity of the court. 

The total numb8x of case participations in each year is 

divided into the number of participations by active judges, sen

ior judges, and visiting judges who are either district court 

judges from within the Ninth Circuit or appellate court judges 

from other circuits. As the table shows, the number of case 
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TABLE 13 

CASES DISPOSED OF BY ACTIVE, SENIOR, AND VISITING JUDGES 1 

1980 1981 1982 1983 

Total case participations 6,552 7,774 8,319 7,556 
Active judges 4,216 5,280 6,694 6,108 
Senior judges 720 505 548 526 
Visiting judges 1,616 1,989 1,077 922 

1A II t'" , h' case,par lClpatlon" by an individual judge is an appeal 
ln w,lch the Judge ~ears oral argument or where the appeal is 
submltted on the brlefs. When a single case is heard before a 
pane~ of three judges, each judge serving on the panel gets 
cred~t,for,one ~ase participation. These figures do not include 
partlclpat~ons ln,en banc proceedings. There were eight en banc 
c~ses termlnated ln 1981, twelve in 1982, and thirteen in 1983 
w7th ~ach case decided by a panel of eleven active judges of the 
Clrcult. 

participations by active judges increased sharply during this 

period. The increase in 1981 reflects the contributionH of the 

ten additional active judges who entered service during this 

period. The increase from 1981 to 1982--a period when the number 

of active judges remained constant--indicates the success of the 

court's commitment to increasing the number of case participa

tions by active judges. During this period, case participations 

by active judges increased 27 percent while case participations 

by visiting judges dropped by almost half. 

Table 14 presents average participations in terminated cases 

from 1980 through 1983. Th f' e 19ures for average case participa-

tions for 1980 include data only from those judges who were in 

service for the entire year. The table reveals that in 1982 the 

active judges of the Ninth Circul't Court of 1 Appea s disposed of 

an average of 291 cases, 62 more cases than in the year before. , 
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The additional cases are almost evenly divided between participa

tions in oral arguments and participations in cases submitted for 

disposition on briefs, though this results in a notable increase 

in the proportion of cases submitted on briefs. These figures do 

not include service by the judges on en banc panels, which can be 

quite demanding. There were eight en banc cases terminated in 

1981, twelve in 1982, and thirteen in 1983, with each case de

cided by a panel of eleven active circuit judges. All but one of 

these cases were decided after oral argument. However, the fig

ures in table 14 do not indicate the extent of the variation 

among the judges in the number of case participations. Although 

the twenty-three active judges participated in an average of 291 

TABLE 14 

AVERAGE PARTICIPATIONS IN TERMINATED CASES 

Average for active judges 
Oral argument 
Submission on briefs 

226 
172 

54 

1981 

229 
188 

41 

1982 

291 
221 

70 

1983 

265 
197 

68 

NOTE: A "case participation" by an individual judge is an 
appeal in which the judge hears oral argument or where the appeal 
is submitted on the briefs. When a single Qase is heard before ~ 
panel of three judges, each judge serving on the panel ~e~s c:edlt 
for one case participation. These figures include partlc7patlons 
in all cases, not just lead and single cases, and dO,not lnclude 
participations in en banc proceedings. ,There were elg~t en bane 
cases terminated in 1981, twelve cases ln 1982, and thlrteen cases 
in 1983, with each case decided by a panel of eleven active judges. 

aDuring 1980, six of the judgeships in the circuit remained 
unfilled for portions of the year. Th~ measure of "aver~g~" par
ticipations for active judges i~ 1980 l~cludes only p~rt7clpa
tions by judges who were in actlve serVlce at the beglnnlng of 
the year. 
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cases, five of the judges participated in fewer than 261 cases 

and five in more than 321 cases. Some of this variation is due 

to participation on argument panels that were assigned a greater 

or a fewer number of cases consolidated or related to lead cases. 

However, there was also considerable variation in dispositions of 

lead cases'among the judges. 27 An increase in overall perfor-

mance can be achieved by encouraging able judges who participate 

in fewer than the agreed number of cases to meet a minimum stan-

dard. 

Another measure of judicial activity the Administrative 

Office uses to compare judges in the Ninth Circuit with those in 

other circuit courts is the number of participations in lead and 

single cases, excluding participations in consolidated cases, 

cross-appeals, and other related cases that are likely to be re

solved in the same proceeding. 28 For several years the Ninth 

Circuit disputed the published figures. It was recently dis

covered that standards used by the staff of the Ninth Circuit in 

defining cases as "consolidated cases" or "cross-appeals" were 

27. The average number of oral argument participations per 
active judge differs somewhat from the figures reported in table 
2. The figures in this table identify the average number of par
ticipations in cases submitted to the argument panels during the 
year while the figures in table 2 identify the number of partici
pations in cases terminated during the year. 

28. Measures of case activity without regard to consolida
tion, such as those presented in table 14, offer better estimates 
of the changes that result from the Innovations Project. One 
likely effect of the case inventory process combined ~{ith the 
Prebriefing Conference Program is more frequent consolidation of 
cases. If this is so, measures that count only lead or single 
cases will underestimate the changes that result from these pro
grams. 
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inconsistent with the standards specified by the Administrative 

Office and presumably used by the other circuits. 29 As a result, 

some Administrative Office published reports in recent years un-

derestimate the actual number of case participations by Ninth 

Circuit judges. 

Table 15 presents the average number of participations per 

judge in lead and single cases for the twelve federal circuit 

courts in CY-1983, including corrected numbers of participations 

for the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals. The table reveals that 

the Ninth Circuit ranks sixth among the federal circuit courts, 

with an average of 259 participations per judge in lead and 

single cases. 

Interpretation of the figures for appellate courts other 

than the Ninth Circuit requires caution. First, courts with rel-

atively low rates of case participations may be quite efficient 

29. Under the standards set by the Administrative Office, 
cases are defined as "consolidated" if they are joined for all 
aspects of case processing. This definition was recently modi
fied to make explicit that cases are to be defined as "consoli
dated" only if they are consolidated for briefing by appellants 
as well as for subsequent proceedings in the process. Fre
quently, cases in the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals have sepa
rate briefs by several appellants, then are consolidated upon 
motion by the appellee, who submits a single brief, followed by 
several separate reply briefs. The Ninth Circuit erroneously 
counted such cases as "consolidated," even though they were 
briefed separately by the appellants, resulting in an under
estimate of participations in lead cases when compared with other 
circuits. Cross-appeals posed a separate problem. The Ninth 
Circuit had been coding both appeals as cross-appeals and there
fore was not receiving credit for even one lead or single case. 
The staff of the Ninth Circuit and the Administrative Office have 
worked together to develop corrected figures for recent years, 
but the corrections have not been made for thE years prior to 
CY-1982. 
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TABLE 15 

COMPARISON OF PARTICIPATIONS BY ACTIVE JUDGES 
IN LEAD AND SINGLE CASES IN CY-1983 

% of Cases 
Judge- Total Average Receiving Oral 

Rank Circuit shiEs Part. Part. Argument 

1 Fifth 14 4,302 307 46% 
2 Eleventh 12 3,453 288 50% 
3 Tenth 8 2,290 286 53% 
4 Sixth 11 3,082 280 66% 
5 Third 10 2,786 279 40% 
6 Ninth 23 5,963 259 70% 
7 Seventh 9 2,172 241 80% 
8 Second 11 2,498 227 80% 
9 First 4 895 224 77% 

10 Eighth 9 1,661 185 63% 
11 Fourth 10 1,481 1413 89% 
12 D.C. 11 1,135 103 90% 

Total 132 31,718 240 64% 

NOTE: This table presents the average number of case parti
cipations by active judges, based on data found on page 14 of the 
1983 Federal Court Hanagement Statistics. The number of case 
participations reported for the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals 
has been corrected for an erroneous classification practice that 
resulted in an underreporting of actual participations in lead 
and single cases. An additional 819 misclassified participa
tions, identified by the staff of the Ninth Circuit, were added 
to the 6,410 reported participations for a total of 7,229 case 
participations. This figure was then multiplied by 82.5 percent 
to yield 5,963 case participations by the twenty-three active 
circuit judges, or an average of 259 case participations per ac
tive judge. The figures presented in this table do not adjust 
for periods during which an authori7.ed judgeship remained vacant. 
There were no vacancies on the Ninth Circuit Court of Appeals 
during this period. However, extended vacancies in the Fifth 
Circuit, Seventh Circuit, and Eighth Circuit are likely to have 
resulted in more average participations by the active judges in 
these circuits than these figures indicate. The estimates of the 
proportion of submitted cases involving oral argument are taken 
from table 9 on page 109 of the 1983 Annual Report of the 
Director of the Administrative Office of the United States 
Courts. These estimates are based on cases rather than partici
pations and do not control for case participations by senior and 
visiting judges. 
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pations in oral arguments would find the Ninth Circuit ranked 

somewhat higher than sixth. 30 

When appellate courts consider means of increasing the num-

her of case participations, procedures for increasing the numbers 

of cases disposed of after submission on briefs are frequently 

proposed. Although table 15 would seem to support such a conclu-

sion, the experience of the Ninth Circuit suggests that there are 

limits to which such procedures can be implemented. When the 

Ninth Circuit developed its program for increasing case partici-

pations, great emphasis was placed on the Screening Program as a 

means to expeditious disposition of cases submitted on briefs. 

After some initial skepticism, the Screening Program is now well 

accepted as an essential procedure in the Ninth Circuit. How-

ever, as discussed in chapter 5, the Screening Program's success 

was limited by a lack of cases that fit the criteria established 

for the program and an unexpectedly high number of cases rejected 

by the judges from the Screening Program and placed on the oral 

argument calendar. The fact that the judges of the Ninth Circuit 

found it inappropriate to decide as many cases through submission 

30. The active judges of the Ninth Circuit heard oral argu
ment in an average of 185 lead and single cases in CY-1983, based 
on data from the clerk's office and including a correction factor 
for the undercounting of lead and single cases. Comparable data 
for other circuits are not readily available, though a rough es
timate may be obtained by multiplying the proportion of cases re
ceiving oral argument by the average number of case participa
tions in each circuit. Such a method does not eliminate case 
participations by senior and visiting judges and may result in a 
biased estimate for those circuits, other than the Ninth Circuit, 
in which screening programs permit active judges to decide a dis
proportionate number of cases after submission on briefs. 
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on briefs as originally intended, despite their commitment to in-

creased productivity, suggests that courts seeking to implement 

such programs must carefully consider the characteristics of the 

cases referred. 
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RULE 23 

Administrative Units 

(a' Creation of Administrative Units 
Pursuant to 28 U .S.C. §41 (Pub. L. 95-486, 92 Stat. 

1629), three administrative units are established: 
The Northern Unit. composed of the districts of 

Alaska, Idaho, Montana, Oregon, Eastern and 
Western Washington; 

The Middle Unit, composed of the districts of 
Arizona, Nevada, Hawaii, Guam, and Northern and 
Eastern California; and, 

The Southern Unit, composed of the districts of 
Central and Southern California. 

(b) Administrative Centers 
Seattle, San Francisco, and Los Angeles/Pasadena 

are designated administrative centers for the N orth
ern, Middle, and Southern Units, respectively. 

(c) Place of Hearings 
Cases arising from the Northern Unit will normally 

be calendared in Seattle or Portland, from the Mid
dle Unit in San Francisco, and from the Southern 
Unit in Los Angeles/Pasadena, and provided, that 
cases shall be heard in such other places, including, 
but not limited to, Alaska and Honolulu, as the court 

~----------------~----------------------------~----------------------------~----------
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Rule 23 continuecl 

may designate. 

(d) Assignment of Judges to Calendars 
Judges shall be assigned to calendars according to 

such policies as the court may provide by general 
order; however, insofar as reasonably practicable, 
each active judge shall be assigned to approximately 
the same number of calendars each year in the North
ern, Middle, and Southern Units as each of the other 
active judges. 

(e) Assignment of Panels to Calendars 
Panels shall be allocated to the Northern, Middle, 

and Southern calendars in proportion to the caseload 
arising out of each Unit. 

(f) Administrative Staff 
(l) To the extent practicable, administrative 

personnel in the circuit executive's office, the 
clerk's office, and the staff attorneys' office in
itially will be organized internaUy into groups 
with each group responsible for providing staff 
support to a particular administrative unit; 

(2) To the extent the court deems appropriate, 
administrative personnel will be permanently 
assigned to one of the three administrative 
centers; 

(a) Branch clerk's offices shall be 
established in Los Angeles/Pasadena and 
Seattle; the principal office of the clerk 
shall remain in San Francisco; 

(b) Regiona.l libraries shall be main
tained in Seattle, Los Angeles/Pasadena, 
Phoenix, San Diego, Portland, Anchorage, 
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Honolulu, Sacramento and Tuscon' the 
c~ntral library shall remain in San ~ran
CISCO. 

(g) Abrogated September 18, 1981 
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RULE 25 

Limited ED BaDc Court 

The en banc court, for each case or related croup of 
casel taken en banc, .hall consist of the chief judge 
of the circuit or the next .enior active judge in the 
absence of the chief judge and ten additional judges 
to be drawn by lot from the active judges of the 
Court. 

The drawing of the en banc court will be performed 
by the Clerk or a deputy clerk of the Court in the 
prelence of at least one active judge and .han take 
place on the first working day foUowing the date of 
the order taking the cale or group of related cases en 
banco 

If a judge whose name is drawn for a particular en 
banc court is disqualified, recused, or knows that he 
or she will be unable to sit at the time and place 
designated for the en banc case or cases, the judge 
will immediately notify the chief judge who will 
direct the Clerk to draw a replBcement judge by lot. 

Notwithstanding the provision herein for random 
drawing of names by lot, if a judge is not drawn on 
any of three successive en banc courts, that judge's 
name shall be placed automatically on the next en 
bane court. 

In appropriate cases, the Court may order a rehear
ing by the full court following a hearing or rehearin~ 
en banco 
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CHAPTER 5* 

En Banc Procedures 

5.1 Definitions and General Provisions 

(a) Definitions 

For purposes of this chapter: 

(1) "Full court" means that number of authorized and 

appointed active judges actually present when all available 

judges are convened for the purpose of conducting judicial 

business. 

(2) "En banc court" means that number of judges, greater 

than three, established by rule of the court, which shall hear 

and decide cases taken en banc as provided by statute, rule, or 

in these General Orders. 

(3) "Eligible judge" means any judge who is not recused 

or disqualified and who entered upon active service before the 

date of a call for an en banc vote pursuant to subsection 

5.5(b). A senior judge may elect to be eligible, in the same 

manner as an active judge, to be selected as a member of the en 

* The entire chapter was redrafted in 1980 to reflect the 
court's initiation of a limited en banc procedure. Further 
modifications in the procedure were approved at the 1981 
Symposium. Minor amendments were approved at the August 1981 
and September 1982 court meetings to clarify ambiguities as to 
the duties of the panel members, actions deemed as calls for a 
vote, and time limits in the en banc process. The chapter was 
amended further at the April 1984 court meeting to clarify the 
role of senior judges in en banc matters, and to further define 
procedures for "stopping the clock." 
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banc court reviewing a decision of a panel of which the judge 

was a member. However, a senior judge is not eligible to call 

for an en banc vote or to vote on whether to take a case en 

banco Except as set forth in this subsection, a judge who 

takes senior status shall not participate in any decision with 

respect to en banc procedure after the effective datp of his 

taking senior status. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a senior 

judge who takes senior status while serving as a member of the 

en banc court may continue to serve until all matters then 

pending before that en banc court are disposed of finally. 

(4) "En banc coordinator" means an active judge 

apppointed by the chief judge to perform the duties set forth 

in th is cha pter. 

(5) "Suggestion" means a suggestion by a party for en 

banc consideration and includes a petition for rehearing with 

suggestion for rehearing en banco 

(6) "Proposal" means a proposal by a member of the court 

that a panel amend its disp05ition. 

(7) "Recommendation" means a recommendation by the 

majority of the members of a panel that a case be heard or 

reheard en banc, or that a suggestion be rejected. 

(8) "Request" means a request by an active judge that a 

case be heard or reheard by an en banc court. 

(b) General Provisions 

(1) Judicial Participation 

n 
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Each judge selected for the en banc court shall make 

every reasonable effort to sit on the en bCif'lC court, but if 

unable to sit the judge should noti fy the Chief Judge of the 

court as promptly as possible so that the clerk may be directed 

to draw a replacement. If for any reason a judge is unable to 

participate in the oral argument and the first conference on 

the en banc case, that judge shall neither vote nor participate 

further in the case. 

Judges drawn for the en banc court shall set aside the 

entire day designated for the en banc case or cases. If more 

than one day is required for en banc business, the judges will 

be notified and should plan accordingly. 

Only active judges may vote on taking a case en banco 

All members of the court, senior and active, shall be kept 

informed of en banc proceedings, including all requests, 

responsive memoranda, and votes, until a case is taken en banc 

or returned to the panel. After a case has been taken en banc 

only those judges participatlng in the en banc court (a) shall 

be included in the distribution of memoranda, proposed 

opinions, and other communications regarding en banc 

proceedings, or (b) shall vote or write opinions on cases taken 

en banco Before a case is taken en banc, all judges, including 

visiting judges who participated in a case before a panel, 

shall receive copies of all suggestions, requests, 

recommendations and communications. 
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(2) Duties of the En Banc Coordinator 

(a) In General 

The en banc coordinator shall supervise the time 

schedules provided in this chapter; circulate periodic reports 

on the status of each case under en banc consideration; may 

designate another jud~e to perform all or part of the en banc 

coordinator's duties during the coordinator's absence; and may 

suggest, for any particular case, the modification or 

suspension of the provisions of this chapter. 

(b) Clearance of Order Rejecting En Banc Hearing 

Whenever an order rejecting a suggestion is presented for 

filing, the clerk shall immediately notify the en banc 

coordinator. Before directing the clerk to file the order, the 

en banc coordinator shall insure that the time for making a 

request has expired and that no directive to hold en banc 

activity in abeyance remains in effect. If the en banc 

coordinator delays the filing more than 24 hours, he or she 

shall telephone the judge wh~ presented the order. 

(3) Vote Tallies 

Orders rejecting or accepting cases for en banc 

consideration shall not specify the vote tally. Any judge may 

direct that his or her dissent to a failure to accept a case 

for en banc consideration be incorporated in the order. 

(4) Use of Blue Transmittal Memoranda 

In order to expedite the circulation of, and action upon, 

proposed majority and dissenting opinions, and to call 
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attention to memoranda relating to en banc business, all such 

papers shall be circulated to the participating judges with a 

blue memorandum of transmittal. Judges will instruct their 

office staff to process all such papers as quickly as possible 

and judges will, themselves, respond to all such communications 

as promptly as possible. 

(5) Duties of Panel Members 

The ·following persons shall be responsible for the entry 

of panel orders on en banc matters and for the distribution of 

the panel recommendation: 

(a) The author of a majority disposition, when an active 

judge, or 

(b) The presiding judge of the panel, when the author is 

either not a member of the court, or when the case has not yet 

been submitted. 

After a panel recommendation, or following a suggestion 

by a party, in which either no request is made, or the 

recommendation or request fails to receive a majority vote, as 

the case may be, the author or presiding judge, as above 

indicated, shall be responsible for the entry of an order 

rejecting the suggestion. 

5.2 Hearing En Banc 

(a) Suggestion by a Party Prior to Calendaring before a 

Panel 

The clerk shall (1) enter the receipt or filing of a 

suggestion for hearing en banc, (2) send copies to the en banc 
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coordinator and the appropriate motions attorney, (3) notify 

the parties that the case will be heard in due course by a 

panel unless the court votes to hear it en banc, and (4) send 

copies of the briefs to the motions attorney upon the 

completion of briefing. 

As soon as possible after the completion of briefing, the 

motions attorney shall prepare for the en banc coordinator a 

memorandum setting forth the facts and issues of the case. The 

en banc coordinator shall promptly notify each active judge 

that en banc consideration has been sug~ested, but that the 

case will be calendared before a three-judge panel unless a 

judge calls for a vote. The en banc coordinator may also 

distribute an independent evaluation of the matter. Any active 

judge who favors an en banc hearing may so request within 

fourteen days after receipt of notice from the en banc 

coordinator. 

The en banc coordinator shall notify the clerk and motions 

attorney of the rejection of the suggestion when either (1) no 

active judge requests a vote on the suggestion, or (2) upon a 

vote, there is no majority in favor of en banc consideration. 

Upon notification the clerk shall enter on the docket sheet a 

notation that the suggestion has been rejected. 

(b) Recommendation by Panel or Request by Active Judge 

The panel before which a case is calendared may recommend 

or any active judge may request, that the case be heard en 

banco Such recommendation or request shall be made by prompt 
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not ice to ttl.:'! '.::n banc coor dinator, who fo rt hwi th shall ins truc t 

the clerk to ~move the case from the calendar. The panel or 

judge, as the case may be, shall circulate the recommendation 

or request to all members of the court with a memorandum 

setting forth the reasons therefor. The en banc coordinator 

shall after the circulation call for a vote, providing an 

active judge has either made the request or concurred in the 

panel's recommendation. If the case is not taken en banc it 

shall be restored to a panel calendar as soon as possible. 

5.3 Amendment of Disposition; Proposal by Judge 

Any active judge may, within twenty-eight days of the date 

of filing of a disposition, propose to the panel that it smend 

its disposition, and contemporaneously may ask the panel to 

stay the mandate. Any proposal to amend shall be accompanied 

by the text of the proposed amendment. The panel shall 

consider the proposed amendment. 

The panel shall notify all members of the court if it 

decides to amend its disposit"ion. Anl' amendment shall 

accompany the notification. The panel shall within fourteen 

days notify the judge who proposed the amendment of its action 

with respect to the proposed amendment in any event. Any 

request by the judge proposing the amendment for a vote on 

rehearing the case en banc shall conform to the procedures set 

forth in General Order 5.4 and 5.5. Notification of the 

panel's decision on a proposal or a panel rehearing shall be 

the responsibility of the author of the majority disposition. 



5.4 Rehearing En Banc 

(a) Suggestion by a Party 

(1) Duties of Clerk 
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Upon the filing of a suggestion, the clerk shall forward a 

copy thereof to each active judge. If a suggestion Is 

untimely, the clerk shall forward a copy thereof only to each 

member of the appropriate panel. A copy shall not be sent to 

the other judges unless the panel orders the suggestion filed. 

(2) Duties of Judges Not on the Panel 

Judges not on the panel should not take any action with 

respect to the suggestion until the panel considers the 

suggestion and makes a recommendation. 

(3) Rehearing by Panel 

If as a result of a suggestion the panel decides to allow a 

panel rehearing, it shall notify all members of the court in 

which event the suggestion shall be deemed rejected without. 

prejudice to its renewal after the panel completes action on 

the rehearing. 

(4) Duty of Panel when Suggestion Relies on Intercircuit 

Conflicts 

When the suggestion contains, as one of its grounds, the 

allegation that the panel's opinion initiates a significant 

conflict with a decision of another court of appeals, the panel 

shall comment on this allegation in its recommendation to the 

court. 
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(b) Panel Recommendation 

(1) Time and Content of Recommendation of En Banc 
Consideration 

Subject to G.O. 5.2(b), a panel may recommend en 

banc consideration at any time after a case is assigned to 

it. A panel recommendation shall be forwarded to all members 

of the court and shall include a memorandum setting forth the 

reasons therefor. 

(2) Time Within which Judges must Act on Panel 
Recommendation of En Banc Consideration 

The time for acting on the recommendation shall not 

commence before all judges have been sent the suggestion. 

(3) Time Within Which Judges Must Act on Panel 
Rejection of Suggestion 

A recommendation to reject a suggestion requires no 

action by any judge, unless he or she favors a rehearing en 

banco If no request is made within twenty-one days of the 

date of distribution of the panel's recommendation for 

rejection, the panel shall enter an order rejecting the 

suggestion. 

(c) Request by Judge 

(1) In General 

Any active judge may request a vote on rehearing a 

case en banc: (1) ~ sponte; (2) in response to a panel's 

rejection of a judge's proposal for amendment (_see G .0. 5.3, 

supra); or (3) in response to a panel's recommendation that a 

suggestion be rejected (~ G.O. 5.4(b)(3), supra). The 

requesting judge shall notify the panel and all other members 

of the court of any request, and shall within fourteen days 

of the date of distribution of the notice, forward a 

, 
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the memorandum will be deemed the date of the request for 

putposes of further en banc procedure. 

(2) staying the Mandate 

If the judge does not forward a memorandum pursuant 

to this section, any hold placed on the issuance of the 

mandate shall 

be released. If the request is made in a case where no 

suggestion has been filed and the requesting judge wants the 

mandate held, he or she shall make arrangements therefor with 

the en banc coordinator who will then notify the clerk to 

stay the mandate. 

(3) Sua Sponte Requests 

A judge may ~ sponte request a vote on rehearing 

en banc within twenty-eight days of the date of entry of 

filing the disposition or the filing of an amended 

disposition, or within twenty-eight days after the filing of 

an order directing that a previously unpublished disposition 

be published. 

(4) "Stopping the Clock" by an Active Judge 

(A) If an active judge believes that further 

reflection by one or more judges may be necessary or helpful 

in aid of early disposition of a possible en banc question, 

any active judge without calling for a vote under this 

section, may delay the filing of an order denying rehearing 

and rejecting a suggestion for en banc consideration, as 

required by G.O. 5.4(b)(3), for a period of fourteen days by 

memorandum to the concerned panel with copies to all active 

! 
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judges. Only one such delay is permitted; all active judges 

desiring delay must resolve their concerns within this 

fourteen-day period. If no active judge takes any further 

action within the fourteen days contemplated herein, the 

panel may proceed to file its order denying rehearing and 

rejecting the suggestion for en banc consideration. 

(B) If within the fourteen-day period prescribed in 

(A) above an active judge believes it appropriate to request 

that the panel consider altering, revising, or modifying its 

opinion, that judge may delay the filing of an order denying 

rehearing and rejecting a suggestion for rehearing en banc by 

addressing such a request to the panel. A copy of this 

request, together with such supporting memoranda as might be 

appropriate, shall be sent to all judges. The request should 

suggest the specific changes thought to be necessary when 

appropriate and feasible. The panel shall respond to this 

request in any way as it deems appropriate within twenty-one 

days after the receipt of such request. The panel may file 

its order denying rehearing en banc within fourteen days 

after its response to the request has been dispatched unless 

a request for a vote on rehearing en banc previously has been 

made. The panel is not required to respond to any request 

made after the expiration of the initial fourteen-day period. 

5.5 Procedure Upon Recommendation or Request for En 

Banc Consideration 
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(a) Responses 

The active judges and any judge on the panel assigned to a 

case have fourteen days after the date of a recommendation by a 

majority of a panel or request by an active judge to distribute a 

response thereto. Time for exchanging additional memoranda may 

be arranged with the en banc coordinator, providing such 

additional time shall never exceed twenty-one days commencing 

with the expiration of the fourteen days referred to herein. 

(b) Voting* 

When the exchange of memoranda has been completed, the en 

banc coordinator shall call for a vote on the request. The 

communication shall include a ballot setting forth the questions 

to be voted upon. The en banc coordinator shall call for a vote 

on a panel's recommendation only if either the recommendation is 

concurred in by an active judge on the panel or any other active 

judge requests that a vote be taken on the recommendation. The 

en banc coordinator shall notify the judges when a majority of 

the active judges computed wfthout regard to any recusals, has 

been reached or when voting is sufficiently complete to indicate 

that the request or recommendation has failed. Each judge shall 

cast a vote within fourteen days of the date of distribution of 

the call. Upon good cause shown by an individual active judges 

the en banc coordinator may permit an additional period not to 

exceed seven days within which such judge may vote. 

* The modification of section 5.5(b) reflects the judges' 
decision at the September 1982 court meeting to strengthen the 
language directing judges to cast votes on en banc matters. ! 
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(c) No Majority Favoring En Banc Consideration 

If the recommendation or request fails to obtain a majority 

of the active judges, the en banc coordinator shall notify the 

judges of such failure. The panel shall resume control of the 

case and no fUrther en banc action is required. 

(d) Majority Favoring En Banc Consideration 

If a majority of the active judges votes in favor of en 

banc consideration, the en banc coordinator shall notify the 
chief judge who will enter an order withdrawing the case from the 

panel and taking the case en banco The number of votes required 

fc. a majority shall be the same regardless of recusals. If, in 

the exchange of memoranda and voting, any issues have been 

isolated for specific attention, the order shall set forth such 

issues. 

If there is to be oral argument, the chief judge shall 

establish and insert the date, time, and place of argument. In 

the event no oral argument is to be heard, the chief judge shall 

designate a date, time, and place for a conference of the en banc 

court, which date ordinarily shall also be the date of submission 

of the case. 

5.6 Reserved Time 

En banc oral arguments and conferences may be scheduled for 

any afternoon during the week in which calendar hearings are 

otherwise scheduled in San Francisco. 

5.7 Assignment of Opinion Writing, Circulation, and 
Filing of Disposition 



r --~~ -- ~ -- ----------

144 

(a) Assignment of Opinion Writing 

After the case has been submitted to the en banc 

court, the judge senior in service among those voting with 

the majority shall assign the writing of the majority 

opinion. In the event more than one judge expresses a 

minority view, the senior judge among those sharing that view 

may assign the writing of a dissenting opinion without 

restricting any judge in the expression of individual views. 

The first draft of the majority opinion should be 

circulated within twenty-eight days from the date of 

assignment. A judge should not be selected to write a 

majority or dissenting opinion unless the judge's workload 

will permit the judge to circulate the opinion within this 

twenty-eight days. 

(b) Circulation of Opinions 

(1) Majority Opinion 

Any judge unable to circulate the first draft of the 

majority opinion within the twenty-eight days shall circulate 

a memorandum to the members of the en banc court stating why 

the deadline cannot be met. To expedite the distribution of 

the majority opinion the judge assigned to write that opinion 

may be relieved from a future calendar by the Chief Judge. 

(2) Dissenting or Other Separate Opinion 

A judge who plans to circulate a dissenting or other 

separate opinion shall notify the members of the en banc 

court as soon as possible, but in any event within fourteen 

days after the date of distribution of the draft of the 

majority opinion. Any dissenting or separate opinion shall 
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be circulated within twenty-eight dRYS after a proposed 

majority opinion is distributed. 

(3) Voting on Opinions 

Voting shall commence twenty-eight days after the 

circulation date of the majority disposition when no timely 

notice of a dissenting or other separate opinion has been 

circulated. When such a timely notice has been filed, voting 

will commence fourteen days after the dissenting or other 

separate opinion has been circulated. The senior judge among 

those voting with the majority shall continuously monitor the 

above time limits. 

(c) Filing of Dispositions 

The author of the majority opinion shall be 

responsible for arranging for the withdrawal of any previous 

opinion, coordinating 

the proposed majority, dissenting, and concurring 

dispositions, and filing the final dispositions at the 

appropriate time. 

5.8 Rehearing by Full Court 

Upon a suggestion by a party or a request by any 

active judge within fourteen days after the filing of an en 

banc disposition, a vote may be taken of all active judges 

whether or not to rehear the case by the full court. If a 

majority of these judges agree, a case once taken en banc by 

the en banc court may be reargued and submitted once more to 

the full court of all active judges. Thereafter, in such 

cases, the provisions of this chapter will apply insofar as 

may be appropriate, to conclude the matter. 
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5.9 Stay or Recall of Mandate* 

A motion for stay or recall of mandate in a case 

decided en banc shall be forwarded to the author of the 

disposition, who shall dispose of the motion and then send 

all members of the en banc court a copy of the motion and the 

disposition of the motion. 

* ThlS section was added pursuant to the judges' approval at the 
November 1981 court meeting of a separate paragraph setting forth 
the procedure for handling motions for stay or recall of mandate 
in en bane matters. 
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RULE 3 

Oral Argument 

(a) Notification of Parties. As soon as possible 
after setting a case on the court's calendar for oral 
argument, the clerk shall notify all parties of the 
date. time and place of argument. 

(b) Change of rrime or Place of Argument. No 
change of the day or place assigned for argument will 
be made except by order of the court for reasons 
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Rule S continued 

shown. Only under exceptional circumstances will 
the court grant a request to vacate a setting witliin 
fourteen (14) days of the date set. [Formerly subsec-

tion fl. 
(c) Priority Cases. Any party who believes his or 

her case is entitled to priority in hearing date by vir
tue of any statute or rule shall so inform the clerk, in 
writing, prior to the filing of the first brief. [Formerly 

subsection g]. 
(d) Submission on Briefs by Agreement. Once a 

case has been set for oral argument, submission on 
the briefs by agreement of the parties shall not be 
permitted without consent of the court. 

(e) Failure of Counsel to Appear. Failure of 
counsel to appear for argument without providing 
reasonable notice may result in the issuance of an 
order to show cause why sanctions should not be im-

posed. 
(f) Classes of Cases to be Submitted Without Oral 

Argument. Pursuant to Rule 34(a), Fed. R. App. P., 
there is hereby established a class of cases to be sub
mitted without oral argument. There may be placed 
in this class any appeal, petition for original writ, or 
petition for review or enforcement of an ad
ministrative order in which a three judge panel of 
this court is of the unanimous opinion that: 

(1) the appeal is frivolous; or 
(2) the dispositive issue or set of issues has 

beeu racently authoritatively decided; or 
(3) the facts and legal arguments are ade

quately presented in the briefs and record and 
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Rule S continued 

the decisional process would not be aided 
significantly by oral argument. 

Oral argument will be allowed in each case absent a 
specific finding pursuant to this rule that oral argu
ment is not needed. When a case has been classified 
by the court for submission without oral argument, 
the clerk shall give the parties notice in writing of 
such action. The parties shall have seven days from 
the date of the clerk's letter in which to file a state
ment setting forth the reasons why, in the opinion of 
the parties, oral argument should be heard. 

(g) Designation in General. Appeals, applications 
for original writs, and petitions to review or enforce 
orders or decisions of administrative agencies may 
be heard at any session of the court in the circuit, as 
designated by the court. 

(h) Administrative Proceedings. Petitions to en
force or review orders or decisions of boards, com
miss~ons or other administrative bodies shall be 
heard at the same places as are appeals from the 
district courts in districts of which the person af
fected by the order or decision is a resident, if within 
this circuit, unless another place of hearing is 
ordered by the court. (Amended July 1984). 
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<Dffta of tfte QUrrll 
~iUb ~t" QIourt of ~w. far tlte ~intft QIircuit 

~ Ji. GloW'f of c!'Jrp.ala anil '0111 tIffiu ~uilbirtg 
1111 &. ~i .. ion jikrnta, ,.Gt ~ 547 

/jan ~r8lUiaco, Glalifomia S4llli 

Counsel Filing Notices of Appeal or Petitions for Review or 
Enforcement in Civil Cases Arising out of the Northern 
District of California, the Central District of California, 
the Western District of Washington and the District of 
Oregon 

The attached Civil Appeals Docketing Statement must be completed 
and returned to the Clerk of the Court of Appeals, P.O. Box 547" 
San Francisco, California 94101, pursuant to the Procedures 
Governing Prebriefing Conference Program adopted by the Court of 
Appeals. For your convenience a copy of the Procedures is attached 
to this letter. Please note that a failure by appellant to complete 
and return the docketing statement within fourteen (14) days may 
subject the appellant and counsel to sanctions including dismissal 
of the appeal pursuant to Local Rule 19(b). A copy of the district 
court's opinion or Qrder must be attached to the docketing 
statement. Section B of the Procedures explains the effect of the 
Program on the ordering of the transcript. 

The docketing statement will be utilized by the Court to prepare 
for a prebriefing conference and to establish a briefing schedule 
for the appeal. The prebriefing conference is described in detail 
in section C of the Procedures. The purposes of the conference are 
to determine whether: (a) there are any jur isdictiona1 defects in 
the appeal; (b) there are grounds for settlement of the appeal; (c) 
it is possible to narrow the issues on appeal and reduce the size of 
the record; (d) the appeal can be adequately briefed in fewer than 
the maximum number of pages permissible under Fed. R. App. P. 28(g) 
or oversized briefs are necessary; (e) joint briefing by multiple 
parties is practicable; and (f) the processing of the appeal can be 
simplified in any other way. The ~onferences will also establish 
the briefing schedules for the cases and seek to avoid the need for 
procedural motions. 

Where possible, conferences will be held in person before a 
Conference Attorney. If necessary, a Conference Attorney will 
conduct the conferences by telephone. The Procedures require that 
the attorneys participating in the conferences have authority to 
make decisions concerning the merits of the cases. Where the Court 
determines that a conference is not necessary, the Court will 
establish a briefing schedUle based on the docketing statement. Any 
order issued by a Conference Attorney is subject to reconsideration 
by a judge upon filing of an appropriate motion within ten (10) 
calendar days of the date the order is filed. 

If you have any questions concerning the docketing statement or 
the prebriefing Conference Program please contact Richard Schicke1e, 
or Normart P. Vance, the Conference Attorneys, or Mrs. Starr Hays, 
the Administrative Assistant, at (415) 556-1394. 

! Preceding page blank 
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UNITED STATES COURT OF APPEALS 
FOR THE NINTH CIRCUIT 

PROCEDURES GOVERNING PREBRIEFING CONFERENCE PROGRAM 

A. Docketing Statement 

1. Upon receipt in the District Court or the Tax Court of 

a notice of appeal from a judgment or order ot the district 

court (other than in a criminal case) or the Tax Court or upon 

receipt in the Court of Appeals of a petition for review or 

enforcement of an agency decision, the Clerk of the District 

Court or the Clerk of the Court of Appeals will mail to all 

parties a copy of these Procedures and a docketing statement 

form. Within fourteen (14) calendar days of the mailing of the 

docketing statement form by the District Court or the Court of 

Appeals, appellant shall file in the Court of Appeals an 

original and one (1) copy of a docketing statement with proof 

of service of one (1) copy on each appellee. 

2. The statement must fully and accurately set forth the 

jurisdictional facts, nature of proceedings below, related 

cases, issues on appeal, and standards of review applicable to 

those issues. Failure to include any matter in the docketing 

statement does not constitute a waiver. The court may" 

however, impose sanctions on counselor appellant if it appears 

that available information has been withheld. Appellant must 

attach to the docketing statement a copy of the judgment or 

order appealed from and any findings of fact or conclusions of 

law upon which the judgment or order is based. 

3. Failure to file a docketing statement within the time 

set forth above will be ground for dismissal of the appeal 

under Rule 19(b) of this court. 

----------~----------------------------------
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4. A motion for extension of time within which to file 

the docketing statement will be granted only for the most 

compelling reasons. Trial counsel is responsible for insuring 

that the docketing statement is timely filed in this court even 

if new counsel will handle the appeal. Only one docketing 

statement may be filed for each notice of appeal; if there is 

more thah one appellant, appellants must consult and decide 

jOintly who is responsible for filing the single docketing 

statement. 

5. Appellee, within seven days of receipt of the 

docketing statement, may file a single page response if 

appellee strongly disagrees with appellant's statement of the 

case or the issues on appeal. If appellee believes there is a 

jurisdictional defect, appellee should raise the issue at the 

prebriefing conference or file a motion to dismiss. Multiple 

appellees should consult on the nature of the response to 

appellant's docketing statement and, if they decide to file a 

response, file only one response. 

6. Appellee must file a separate docketing statement if a 

cross-appeal is filed. The prior paragraph applies to 

appellants who are also cross-appellees. 

7. If a docketing statement indicates a jurisdictional 

defect, a judge, conference attorney, or motions attorney may 

direct the parties by order, letter, or telephone inquiry to 

address the question of jurisdiction in a specific form and 

time period. 

, 
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B. Time Limits for Record and Briefs 

1. Excepted Cases 

In (a) habeas corpus appeals, (b) appeals in 

proceedings under 28 U.S.C. S 2255, (c) all appeals in which 

one of the parties i~S appearing pro se in this court, and; (d) 

appeals in which permission to appeal has been granted under 28 

U.S.C. § l292(b), the time for designating and ordering 

transcripts and filing briefs established by the Federal Rules 

of Appellate Procedure and the Local Rules of the Court of 

Appeals shall not be affected by the provisions of these 

Procedures. 

2. Covered Cases 

In all other cases, however, those time limits are 

stayed and shall not begin to run again until the date of a 

scheduling order issued after a conference under section(C) of 

these Procedures or the date of written notice from the court 

that no conference will be held. Transcripts need not be 

ordered in these cases until after the date of SUGh order or 

notice. 

C. Prebriefing Conference 

1. In any eiviJ. case, the court may, at its option, 

require counsel to attend a prebriefing conference with a 

senior staff member of the court designated as a Conference 

Attorney. The purposes of a conference are to determine 

whether: (a) there is any jurisdictional defect and whether 

such a defect is remediable under Fed. R. App. P. 4(a) (5), Fed. 

R. Civ. P. 54 (b), or. otherwise; (b) there are grounds for 

settlement of the appeal; (c) it is possible to narrow the 

issues on appeal and reduce the size of the record that must be 
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ordered for appeal; (d) the appeal can be adequately briefed in 

fewer than the maximum number of pages permissible under Fed. 

R. App. P. 28 (g) or oversized briefs are necessary; (e) joint 

briefing by multiple parties is practicable; and (f) the 

processing of the appeal can be simplified in any other way. 

Fed. R. App. P. 33. An order will be entered by the Conference 

Attorney after the conference setting the briefing schedule for 

the appeal and incorporating any other matters resolved at the 

conference. 

2. Conferences must be attended by counsel with 

responsibility for the appeal and authority to make decisions 

about any aspects of the appeal covered by the preceding 

paragraph. If lead counsel cannot attend, that attorney: (1) 

must appoint a substitute attorney to attend the conference; 

(2) delegate to the attending attorney the broadest feasible 

authority to settle or narrow the appeal or agree on case 

processing matters; and (3) be available by telephone at the 

time of the conference. The parties to an appeal may be 

required to attend a conference. When the business office of 

counsel is not in the vicinity of the conference site or for 

any other reason, the court, at its option, may hold any 

conference by telephone conference call. The court may request 

that the district court file be transferred to this court for 

use during the conference. 

3. The conference date will be set by telephone with 

written confirmation or in a written notice informing counsel 

that a conference will be held. Unless counsel already has a 

directly conflicting court date, a request to alter the date 

will be disfavored. Requests to change the date of a 
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conference should be made by telephone to the Conference 

Attorney's Office after consulting with opposing counsel about 

alternative dates. 

4. All matters discussed at the conference are completely 

confidential and will not be disclosed by the Conference 

Attorney, except: (a) those matt~rs embodied in an order 

concerning further proceedings in the appeal; and (b) to the 

judge reviewing an order entered by the Conference Attorney as 

to which a motion for reconsideration has been made. A judge 

who conducts a conference or reviews an order by a Conference 

Attorney may recuse himself or herself from any further 

participation in the case. 

5. ~ne ccsts of preparing and filing a docketing 

statement are not ta~able, but time spent preparing for and 

attending a prebriefing conference may be recovered as part of 

attorneys' fees when sLlch fees are awarded by the court and 

compensation for such work is not prohibited by statute. 

6. In a case in which, after review of the docketing 

statement, the court finds a conference unnecessary or 

i~appropriate, it may sua sponte issue an order limiting the 

length of briefs, requiring joint briefing, setting the 

schedule for filing the record and briefs, or regulating any 

other aspect of the appeal that could be handled at a 

conference. 

7. Any order issued by a Conference Attorney is subject 

to reconsideration by a judge upon filing of an appropr.iate 

motion w~thin ten (10) calendar days of the date the order is 

filed. 
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CIVIL APPEALS 
DOCKETING STATEMENT 

Case Name: 

For Court Use Only 

District Court/Agency Docket No.: ______________ District Judge: 

Party or Parties filing appeal/petition: 

A. Timeliness of Appeal or Petition for Enforcement or Review 
(1) Date of judgment or order appealed from: 

(2) Date notice of appeal or petition filed: 

(3) Authority fixing time limit for filing notice of appeal or petition: 
Fed. R. App. P. 4(a) Fed. R. App. P. 4(b}; 

------ Other (specify) ____________________________________________ __ 

(4) Time limit for filing notice of appeal or petition: 
B. Appeal From District Court 

(1) Is the order appealed from a final order (i.e., does it dispose of 
the action as to all claims by all .P.arties)? ___________ _ 

(2) If the order is not a final dispositi?n, did the district court 
certify the order for an immediate appeal? (Fed.R.Civ.P. 54(b) or 
28 U.S.C. S l292(b» ______ _ 

(3) If not final, is the order properly appealable as an injunction 
(28 U.S.C. S l292(a) (l»? 

(4) If none of the above applies, what is the basis for seeking appella 
review? 

C. Review of Agency Decision 

If the appeal is from an agency decision, what statute or other authorit 
grants this court power to review that decision? 

D. Nature of Disposition Below: 

( ) Bench Tr ial 
( ) Jury Verd ict 
( ) Summary Judgment 
( ) Agency Order 
( ) Default Judgment 
( ) Grant/Denial of Injunction 

( ) Dismissal: 
( ) Lack of jurisdiction 
( ) Failure to State a Claim 
( ) Failure to Prosecute 
( ) Other 

( ) Other Disposition (specify) ________ _ 

E. Length of Trial or Hearing: Equivalent of _____ _ full days. 

F. Related Cases: List arl related cases pending in this Court of Appeals 
defined in Ninth Circuit Rule l3(b) (4): _____________________________ _ , 
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Relief'Sought Below: 
Damages: amount sought: $~~~_____ amount granted: $ ________ __ 
Injunctive Relief: ( ) preliminary or ( ) permanent 

( ) granted or ( ) denied 
Declaratory Relief: ( ) granted or ( ) denied 
Attorney's fees: amount sought: $ amount granted: $ 
Other (specify) ------

?LEASE CONFINE YOUR RESPONSES TO H, I, AND J TO THE SPACE PROVIDED 

i. Brief Description of Nature of Action and Result Below: 

[. Issues to be Raised on Appeal: 

J. Standard of Review (Specify the proper standard of review to be applied by 
the Court of Appeal~ for each issue to be raised, citing relevant 
au thor i ty.) 

----- -~------~-----------------~ -----------------------------------
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K. Do you desire oral argument on this appeal? Yes No 
If yes, why in your opinion should oral argument be heard -----

L. Attorneys representing appe11ee(s)/respondent(s) 
Appellee(s) 

Attorney _____________________________ Te1ephone 

Address: 

Appellee(s) 

) 

Attorney ______________________________ Te1ephone ~(~~ ______________ ___ 

Address: 

(List additional counsel below or on separate paper if necessary). 

M. Attorney or Party (if pro se) filing docketing statement: 

NAME _________________________________________ (Te1ephone) ~(~_L) ____ _ 

ADDRESS __________________________________________________________ _ 

Check one: Attorney () pro se 
Check one: Appellant ( ) Appellee ( ) Cross-Appellant ( ) Cross-Appe1le 

Signature Date 

(If this is a joint statement, add names and addresses of other counsel belc 
or on an additional sheet, together with certification that they all have 
concurred in the filing of this statement) 



APPENDIX F 

Prebriefing Conference Order 

Preceding page blank 

f~ 

~ 
fi 

I 167 

! PREBRIEFING CONFERENCE ORDER 
i 

Case --------
Cnnference held before NPV in person by telephone 

, I ----- ------

i 
I 
I 

pellants petitioners represented by 

Appellees respondents represented by -------------------------------

1:1 These appeals are consolidated for all purposes. 

1:1 The reporter's transcript has been ordered and designated. 

1:1 

order and designate the reporter's transcript Appellants shall may 
on or before ----------
The parties have agreed that no reporter's transcript will be ordered 
for this appeal, and the district court clerk is requested to forward 
the certificate of record as soon as practicable. 

Appellants petitioners shall file a brief of not more than 
on or before 

___ pages 

Anpellees respondents intervenors shall file a brief of not more than 
____ pages on or before 

A~pellees respondents intervenors shall file a brief of not more than 
___ pages on or bef~re ________ _ 

Appellants petitioners may file a reply brief of not more than ___ _ 

I ' _ ( 
I 

pages within 14 days of the service date of appellees respondents 
intervenors brief. 

This appeal is stayed until ---------- or pending _____________ _ 

------------------------------------------ • whichever occurs first. 

Appellants petitioners shall contact the Conference Attorney prior to 
the exniration of the stay to schedule a further prebriefing conference, 
if necessary. 

A further prebriefing conference will be held by telephone at ______ _ 
pacific time on ____________ _ 

The Clerk shall serve a copy of this order on the district court clerk. 

This order is subject to. reconsideration by a judge if any objection is 
filed within 10 days of entry of the order. 

:::omments: 
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